Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: June 8, 2019 ACCEPTED: September 7, 2019 PUBLISHED: September 16, 2019

Correlation functions of sourced gravitational waves in inflationary scalar vector models. A symmetry based approach

Juan P. Beltrán Almeida,^a Josué Motoa-Manzano^b and César A. Valenzuela-Toledo^b

E-mail: juanpbeltran@uan.edu.co, josue.motoa@correounivalle.edu.co, cesar.valenzuela@correounivalle.edu.co

ABSTRACT: We use conformal symmetry to constrain the shape of inflationary correlators in the presence of long-lived vector field perturbations. Applying conformal Ward identities, we derive general expressions, up to amplitudes and normalization factors, for the two and three-point correlators in the presence of vector fields mediated by the interaction $f(\phi) \left(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu} + \alpha \tilde{F}_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}\right)$, where $f(\phi)$ is a suitable coupling function between the scalar and the vector field. This interaction allows for isotropy and parity symmetry breaking and is consistent with super horizon conformal symmetry. As an application of the conformal field theory techniques followed here, we evaluate the mixed tensor-scalar $\langle \gamma \zeta \rangle$ and tensorscalar-scalar $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$ correlators which are interesting to look for parity violating effects related with chiral gravitational waves. Finally, we derive consistency relations for the three-point correlators obtained.

KEYWORDS: Conformal Field Theory, Cosmology of Theories beyond the SM, Gauge Symmetry, Space-Time Symmetries

ARXIV EPRINT: 1905.00900



^aDepartamento de Física, Facultad de Ciencias, Universidad Antonio Nariño,

Cra 3 Este # 47A-15, Bogotá DC, Colombia

^bDepartamento de Física, Universidad del Valle,

Cll. 13 # 100-0 A.A. 24360, Cali, Colombia

Contents

1	Introduction	1
2	Scalar-vector model	3
	2.1 Asymptotic super horizon evolution of the modes	4
	2.2 Including the vector perturbations	6
3	The spectrum	8
	3.1 Scalar spectrum	8
	3.2 The tensor-scalar spectrum	10
	3.3 Tensor tensor spectrum	12
4	The bispectrum	14
	4.1 Scalar bispectrum	14
	4.2 Tensor-scalar-scalar correlator	16
5	The squeezed configuration and consistency relations	19
	5.1 The scalar bispectrum $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$	19
	5.2 The mixed bispectrum $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$	21
6	Conclusion and final remarks	23
\mathbf{A}	Tensor decomposition consistent with the symmetries and the gauge	
	choice	25
в	Some useful properties	26
	B.1 Projectors	26
	B.2 Polarization vectors	28
	B.3 Polarization tensors	29
С	Conformal Ward identities and triple K integrals	29

1 Introduction

The relation between the de Sitter space and the conformal field theory have been widely used in cosmology. In particular, a powerful application of this relationship is to use the isomorphism between the de Sitter group in four dimensions and the conformal group in three dimensions to fix the form of the primordial correlation functions [1-16].¹ The key

¹Another approach to the use of symmetries to determining the form of cosmological correlators can be found in [17].

idea of this method comes from the fact that, during the inflationary expansion, deep in the super horizon regime, the fields behave (approximately) like conformal fields. This fact allows us to use conformal field theory (CFT) methods, such as Ward identities associated with the conformal symmetries of the theory, as a powerful tool to study general properties of the inflationary correlation functions.

On the other hand, CMB observations do not totally rule out the existence of small deviations from the standard predictions of the usual Λ CDM cosmological model, in particular, there is some (small) room for cosmological models predicting non-vanishing levels of non-gaussianity, parity violation signals, statistical anisotropy patterns, among others [18–21]. Some of these deviations, commonly referred as anomalies, could be explained with the presence of vector fields (also with the presence of higher spin fields [22–29] or *p*-forms [30–38]) during the inflationary expansion. A vector field with a non zero vacuum expectation value (VEV) constitutes a natural source of anisotropies and parity breaking signatures because the VEV introduces a privileged direction in the CMB map. Among the various cosmological models that include vector fields (see [39–41] for reviews on the topic), we are interested here in a particular class of models in which a single U(1) invariant vector field is coupled to a scalar field through non standard kinetic couplings of the form

$$\mathcal{L}_A(\phi, A) = f_1(\phi) F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} + f_2(\phi) F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.1)$$

where $f_{1,2}(\phi)$ are functions of the scalar field, $F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu]}$ is the field tensor of the vector field, and $\tilde{F}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-g}} \varepsilon_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} F^{\alpha\beta}$ is its Hodge dual. Within the context of inflation, many aspects of this class of models have been studied with great detail over the last years [42-74]. A specific case of this model results when the two kinetic coupling functions are proportional to each other $f_2(\phi) = \alpha f_1(\phi)$ [50, 68, 69, 73, 75, 76]. Besides leading to interesting possibilities such as providing a mechanism for the generation of the seeds of inflationary magnetogenesis [68, 73], and the prediction of non-diluting statistical anisotropic and parity breaking patterns [50, 69], the vector perturbations in this particular case preserve conformal invariance at super horizon scales when the kinetic coupling function is a homogeneous function of the scale factor [75, 76]. The conformal invariance of the vector perturbations offers the possibility of studying this scalar-vector model using CFT techniques to elucidate the structure of inflationary correlation functions. CFT was applied to the study of the inflationary correlators in presence of vector perturbations in the model $f(\phi)F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}$ in [54] and, subsequently, this methodology was applied to the case of the model $f(\phi)(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu} + \alpha F_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu})$ in [75, 76]. These works consider general implications of the conformal symmetry for the correlators involving scalar and vector perturbations, but, they don't consider tensor perturbations in their analysis.

Our main purpose in this paper is to extend the application of CFT to derive general expressions for the inflationary correlators in Fourier space involving tensor perturbations/gravitational waves γ_{ij} sourced by the vector fields. To fulfill this objective, we apply the vast results available in the literature about CFT in momentum space. To our knowledge, the most comprehensive study of the implications of conformal symmetry in momentum space in the literature can be found in ref. [11]. This reference displays a complete list of results for the "3-point functions of the stress-energy tensor, conserved currents

and scalar operators" obtained by solving the Ward identities related with the conformal symmetries, basically, by solving the conformal Ward identities of dilatations and special conformal transformations. Given that ref. [11] is devoted to the analysis of parity conserving systems,² the main contribution that we aim to present here is to extrapolate the results obtained in [11] to inflationary scalar-vector models in the presence of a parity breaking term of the form $f(\phi)F_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu}$. The main difficulty that we found to this purpose, was to find a complete extension of the tensorial decomposition for correlators involving vectors and tensors obtained in such reference, in such a way that the contributions from the parity breaking sources were properly taken into account. Here, we perform a careful search of the tensors that account for the presence of parity breaking sources, necessary to construct the 3-point correlators of gravitational waves and scalar perturbations sourced by the vector perturbations coming from the interaction $f(\phi)(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu} + \alpha F_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu})$. Remarkably, what we found is that the parity breaking terms in the tensor decomposition satisfy the same differential equations implied by the conformal Ward identities, making the results of [11] directly applicable to our case. We use this fact to write a general parametrization of the 2-point functions $\langle \zeta \zeta \rangle$, $\langle \gamma \zeta \rangle$ and $\langle \gamma \gamma \rangle$ and the 3-point functions $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$, $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$. Then, we study the soft limits (the limit configuration in which one of the momenta is going to zero) of the resulting 3-point functions, which become useful for observational purposes.

This work is organized as follows: in section 2 we describe the scalar-vector model consistent with super horizon conformal invariance of the vector perturbations, and describe the asymptotic behavior of the fields in the super horizon region. Then, in section 3, we compute the form of the two point functions for the scalar-scalar, the scalar-tensor and the tensor-tensor perturbations by including the perturbative effect of the vector fields. In this section we also introduce the necessary structures accounting for the parity breaking tensor decomposition of the correlators. We calculate the vacuum and "vector fields sourced" scalar-scalar and tensor-scalar-scalar 3-point correlation functions in section 4. In section 5 we discuss the soft limit of the bispectrum calculated in section 4. Finally, in section 6 we write our final comments and conclusions.

2 Scalar-vector model

In this work, we study a cosmological scenario, in which a single U(1) invariant vector field A_{μ} is coupled to a single scalar field ϕ , not necessarily the inflaton, during the inflationary period. The relevance of vectors, or higher spin, fields during inflation are severely constrained by current observations and, on theoretical grounds, by the "cosmic no-hair theorem" [77] which, in a broad sense, states that, all the possible imprints left by such fields dilutes exponentially fast during inflation, making them unobservable and irrelevant. Nevertheless, a way to bypass the conditions of the no-hair theorem, in the case of U(1) vector fields, consists in the introduction of suitable field dependent couplings of the form $f_1(\phi)F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}$ and $f_2(\phi)F_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu}$, in such way that vector field perturbations survive the inflationary dilution rate and become long-lived at superhorizon scales. We will focus here

²Parity breaking models in momentum space have been considered for instance in [12, 13].

in the class of inflationary scalar-vector models, in which the scalar-vector interactions are mediated by the couplings aforementioned. The full action of the model can be written as

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{M_{pl}^2}{2} R - \frac{1}{2} \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi - V(\phi) - \frac{1}{4} f_1(\phi) F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} f_2(\phi) F_{\mu\nu} \tilde{F}^{\mu\nu} \right], \quad (2.1)$$

where $f_1(\phi)$, $f_2(\phi)$ are suitable functions of the scalar field. As mentioned previously in the introduction, the models that falls into this category have been widely studied in the recent literature and many issues, such as the stability and causality of the model, the sourcing of statistical anisotropic and parity breaking patterns in the CMB map, the production of chiral gravitational waves, inflationary magnetogenesis, among many others issues of current interest, have been discussed with great detail [42–74]. Among the models included in the action (2.1), here, we restrict to the particular case, in which both coupling functions are proportional, so $f_1(\phi) = f(\phi)$, $f_2(\phi) = \alpha f(\phi)$, where α is a dimensionless constant [50, 68, 69, 73, 75, 76]. In this case, the interactions in the scalar-vector sector are described by the interaction Lagrangian:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{int}} = -\frac{1}{4} f(\phi) (F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} + \alpha F_{\mu\nu} \tilde{F}^{\mu\nu}).$$
(2.2)

Our main interest for such particular case resides on the fact that, when the coupling function $f(\phi)$ is a homogeneous function of time, deep in the super horizon regime $k/(aH) \rightarrow 0$, the generated vector perturbations preserve conformal invariance [75, 76]. This fact becomes very useful because the inflationary coupled scalar-vector system can be analyzed by using the vast quantity of tools, techniques and results of CFT. The main reason why we use conformal symmetry in this context is because the spacetime background, during the inflationary period, can be modelled very accurately with a four dimensional de Sitter space. The symmetries associated with this maximally symmetric spacetime, the de Sitter group, acts on the super horizon regime in the very same way as the conformal group in one dimension less.

In the next subsection we review some basics of this model, in particular, we solve the equations of motion and describe its asymptotic super horizon limit. Afterwards, we discuss the way in which the vector field coupled through (2.2) induces the perturbations in the curvature perturbation and in the gravitational waves. Further details of the mode solutions can be found in [50, 68, 69, 73, 75, 76].

2.1 Asymptotic super horizon evolution of the modes

Here we consider the super horizon limit of the solutions to the equations of motion derived from (2.1). In conformal planar coordinates, the line element becomes

$$ds^{2} = \frac{1}{H^{2}\tau^{2}} \left[-d\tau^{2} + \delta_{ij} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right], \qquad -\infty < \tau < 0,$$
(2.3)

where H is the Hubble parameter and τ is the conformal time. Let's consider first the case of a massive scalar field with mass m, propagating in de Sitter space. In the coordinates (2.3), the equation of motion for this field becomes

$$\phi'' - \frac{2}{\tau}\phi' - \nabla^2\phi + \frac{m^2\phi}{H^2\tau^2} = 0.$$
(2.4)

The asymptotic expression for the growing mode (the dominant solution at late times) of this field, in the super horizon limit $k/(aH) = -k\tau \rightarrow 0$, can be written as (see e.g. section 6.2 of [78])

$$\phi(\vec{x},\tau) \approx \tau^{\Delta_{\varphi}} \varphi(\vec{x}), \quad \text{with} \quad \Delta_{\varphi} = \frac{3}{2} \left(1 - \sqrt{1 - \frac{4m^2}{9H^2}} \right).$$
 (2.5)

By demanding conformal invariance, it is possible to see that the field $\varphi(\vec{x})$ behaves as a conformal field with conformal weight Δ_{φ} [54, 79]. In general, under the assumption of slow roll inflation, it is possible to see that a scalar perturbation in de Sitter space behaves as a conformal field with conformal weight $\Delta_{\varphi} \sim \mathcal{O}(\epsilon, \eta)$, where ϵ and η are the slow-roll parameters (see e.g. section 6.5 of [78]).

Now, we turn our attention to the vector field. The equation of motion for the vector derived from (2.2) is

$$\nabla_{\mu} \left[f(\phi) \left(F^{\mu\nu} + \alpha \tilde{F}^{\mu\nu} \right) \right] = 0.$$
(2.6)

Choosing the coupling function as $f(\phi) = f(\tau) = (-H\tau)^{-2n}$ and the propagation along the *x*-axis, $\vec{k} = (k, 0, 0)$, the above equation, in momentum space, is written as

$$\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial\tau^2} + k^2 - \frac{n(n+1)}{\tau^2} + \lambda \frac{2\xi k}{\tau}\right) w_\lambda(\tau, \vec{k}) = 0, \qquad (2.7)$$

where we have defined the canonical fields $w_{\lambda} \equiv \sqrt{f} A_{\lambda}$, $\lambda = \pm 1$ denote the helicity of the mode, $\xi \equiv -n\alpha$, and the transverse polarizations are defined such that $w_{\lambda} = (w_y + \lambda i w_z)/\sqrt{2}$. The solution of (2.7), in the region $|k\tau| \ll \xi$, $\xi \gg 1$ can be well approximated by [68, 76]

$$w_{+}(k,\tau) \simeq \sqrt{-\frac{2\tau}{\pi}} e^{\frac{\pi\xi}{2}} K_{-(2n+1)} \left(\sqrt{-8\xi k\tau}\right),$$
 (2.8)

$$w_{-}(k,\tau) \simeq \sqrt{-\frac{2\tau}{\pi}} e^{-\frac{\pi\xi}{2}} Y_{-(2n+1)}\left(\sqrt{-8\xi k\tau}\right),$$
 (2.9)

where $K_m(x)$ are the modified Bessel functions and $Y_m(x)$ are the Bessel functions of the second kind. The asymptotic solution, deep in the super horizon regime $|8\xi k\tau| \to 0$, of those equations can be written as:

$$w_{\lambda}(\tau, \vec{x}) \approx u_{\lambda}(\vec{x})(-\xi H\tau)^{n+1} + v_{\lambda}(\vec{x})(-\xi H\tau)^{-n}.$$
(2.10)

At this point, we notice that the dominant contribution of this solution depends on the value of the power of the coupling n. For n > -1/2, the mode v dominates while, for n < -1/2, the mode u dominates. In this work, we will use values close to n = -2, which reproduce a scale invariant spectrum for the sourcing modes, so, in the following, we will work only with the mode u. Consequently, in the super horizon limit, the field behaves like

$$\lim_{|\tau| \to 0} w_{\lambda}(\tau, \vec{x}) = \tau^{n+1} u_{\lambda}(\vec{x}).$$
(2.11)

Under dilatations, for instance, the coordinates change as $\tau' = \lambda \tau$, $x'_{\sigma} = \lambda x_{\sigma}$, and the vector (2.10) transforms as

$$w'_{\lambda} = \frac{\partial x_{\lambda}}{\partial x'_{\lambda'}} w_{\lambda'} = \lambda^{-1} w_{\lambda}, \qquad (2.12)$$

which, considering the dominant part of (2.10) we deduce that

$$w'_{\lambda} = \lambda^{n+1} \tau^{n+1} u'_{\lambda}(\vec{x}') = \lambda^{-1} \tau^{n+1} u_{\lambda}(\vec{x}), \qquad (2.13)$$

where in the last equality we used the transformation law for a vector. This implies that the vector $u_{\lambda}(\vec{x})$ transforms as

$$u_{\lambda}'(\vec{x}') = \lambda^{-(n+2)} u_{\lambda}(\vec{x}) \tag{2.14}$$

Then, assuming conformal invariance of $u_{\lambda}(\vec{x})$ in the super horizon regime, this is $u'_{\lambda}(\vec{x}) = \lambda^{-\Delta_u} u_{\lambda}(\vec{x})$ (see e.g. [54, 76]), we found that the conformal weight of the mode u is:

$$\Delta_u = n + 2. \tag{2.15}$$

This is the conformal weight that we use for the vector contribution to the scalar and tensor perturbations in this paper.

Finally, to fix the nomenclature, we revisit here a few basics about the tensor modes in this setup (we use the notation used in, e.g., [49, 69]). The equation for tensor modes comes from the metric

$$ds^{2} = \frac{1}{(-H\tau)^{2}} \left[-d\tau^{2} + (\delta_{ij} + \gamma_{ij}) dx^{i} dx^{j} \right], \qquad (2.16)$$

with the gauge choice $\partial_i \gamma_{ij} = \gamma_{ii} = 0$. From (2.16), the Einstein equations for the tensor modes are

$$\gamma_{ij}'' - \frac{2}{\tau} \gamma_{ij}' - \nabla^2 \gamma_{ij} = \frac{2}{M_P^2} \Pi_{ij}^{lm} T_{lm}^{EM} , \qquad (2.17)$$

where Π_{ij}^{lm} is a projector tensor and T_{lm}^{EM} is the spatial part of the energy-momentum tensor:

$$T_{lm}^{EM} = -f(\tau)a^{-2}A'_{l}A'_{m} + (\cdots), \qquad (2.18)$$

where the dots are other terms projected out by Π_{lm}^{ij} . Finally, we can write eqs. (2.17) in terms of the helicity modes $\gamma_{\lambda}(\tau, \vec{k})$ as

$$\gamma_{\lambda}^{\prime\prime} - \frac{2}{\tau}\gamma_{\lambda}^{\prime} - \nabla^{2}\gamma_{\lambda} = \frac{2}{M_{P}^{2}}\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}T_{lm}^{EM}, \quad \text{where} \quad \gamma_{\lambda} = \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}\gamma_{ij}, \quad \text{and} \quad \Pi_{\lambda}^{lm} \equiv \frac{\epsilon_{-\lambda}^{l}(\vec{k})\epsilon_{-\lambda}^{m}(\vec{k})}{\sqrt{2}}.$$
(2.19)

In the following we will reiteratively use the projector Π_{λ}^{lm} defined in (2.19) to express the results in terms of the helicity components of the tensor modes γ_{λ} . Some useful properties of this projector are listed in appendix B.3.

2.2 Including the vector perturbations

If we consider a perturbative contribution from the vector field to both tensor and primordial curvature perturbations, it means that, in the perturbative expansion, there will arise terms including the vector perturbations $\delta E_i(\vec{k})$. One can formally think about these corrections in the following form: the vector field contribute to the primordial curvature perturbation and to the tensor perturbation as follows

$$\zeta = \zeta^{(0)} + \zeta^{(1)}, \qquad \gamma_{ij} = \gamma_{ij}^{(0)} + \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}, \qquad (2.20)$$

where the zero superscript (0) stands for the vacuum contributions while the superscript (1) stands for the "sourced" part.³ The perturbations come from the interaction Hamiltonian derived from the interaction term (2.2). In terms of the electric and magnetic fields:

$$E_i = -\frac{\sqrt{f}}{a^2} A'_i(\tau), \qquad B_i = \frac{\sqrt{f}}{a^2} \epsilon_{ijk} \partial_j A_k(\tau), \qquad (2.21)$$

the interaction Lagrangian is written as

$$\mathcal{L}_I = -\frac{1}{2} \left(\vec{B}^2 - \vec{E}^2 \right) + \alpha \vec{E} \cdot \vec{B}, \qquad (2.22)$$

and one derives the interaction Hamiltonian [69]

$$\mathcal{H}_I = \mathcal{H}_1 + \mathcal{H}_g \tag{2.23}$$

where

$$\mathcal{H}_1 = -2na^4 E_i^{(\text{vev})} \int d^3k \delta E_i(\vec{k},\tau) \zeta_{-\vec{k}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{H}_g = a^4 E_i^{(\text{vev})} \int d^3k \delta E_j(\vec{k},\tau) \gamma_{ij,-\vec{k}} \quad (2.24)$$

are the leading contributions from the variation of the interaction Lagrangian (2.1). In the following, we only consider the linear order interaction Hamiltonian \mathcal{H}_I to source the scalar and tensor perturbations. A quadratic Hamiltonian term \mathcal{H}_2 will also arise but it will induce loop corrections that we shall not consider here. Schematically, the perturbation in the scalar and tensor perturbations will be sourced by the vector field through the interaction term (2.22) as follows

$$\zeta^{(1)} \propto (\hat{E} \cdot \delta \vec{E}) \zeta^{(0)}, \qquad \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)} \propto (\hat{E} \cdot \delta \vec{E}) \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}, \qquad (2.25)$$

here, $\hat{E}_i = E_i/(E_k E_k)^{1/2}$ is the unit vector along $E_i^{(\text{vev})}$. This implies that the sourced tensor perturbation $\gamma_{ij}^{(1)}$ is introduced as follows

$$\gamma_{ij}^{(1)} \propto (\hat{E} \cdot \delta \vec{E}) \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}.$$
(2.26)

The way in which the vector perturbations enters into the calculation of scalar and tensor perturbations is detailed in refs. [52, 66, 69] through the use of the "in-in" formalism. Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26) are not meant to be precise equalities, they are only a guide for tracking the presence of vector perturbations in the calculations. For our purpose here, it is enough to track the presence of a vector perturbation δE_i carrying an object with an index which transforms as a O(3) vector.

Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26) are the expressions that define the structure of the perturbations that we will consider in this work. With them, we will derive the structure of the two and three point correlation functions consistent with three dimensional conformal symmetry generated by such interactions. Due to the particular form (2.25) of introducing the perturbations, we assume that the sourced perturbations, in the super horizon limit, behave like a conformal primary field with conformal weight

$$\Delta_{\zeta 1} = \Delta_{\zeta 0} + \Delta_u, \quad \text{and} \quad \Delta_{\gamma 1} = \Delta_{\gamma 0} + \Delta_u, \quad (2.27)$$

 $^{^{3}\}mathrm{Henceforth}$ we will call *sourced part* to the pure contributions of vector fields to the primordial perturbations.

where $\Delta_{\zeta 0}, \Delta_{\gamma 0} \sim \mathcal{O}(\epsilon, \eta)$ comes from the contribution of the scalar field $H\delta\varphi/\dot{\varphi}$ to the primordial curvature perturbation and Δ_u is the conformal weight of the source vector field obtained in (2.15).

3 The spectrum

Here we study the structure of the two point functions involving the primordial curvature perturbations and the tensor perturbations, this is, we consider the symmetry constraints on the following two point functions:

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \rangle, \quad \langle \zeta \gamma \rangle, \quad \langle \gamma \gamma \rangle.$$
 (3.1)

First, we write a general form of the two point correlator restricted by momentum conservation, reality condition of the correlations, and gauge invariance implementing a particular gauge choice. This results in the conditions for the vanishing of the trace and the divergence of the vector and tensor perturbations. Afterwards, we use Ward identities to determine the scaling behaviour of the correlators [54, 76]. To this end, and for the two point correlators, it is enough to use the Ward identity related with dilatations. For the two point function, the Ward identity related with special conformal transformations (SCT) implies the vanishing of correlators involving mixed fields with different scaling dimension (see e.g. the section 1.3 of [80]). Aside from that, the SCT results are redundant. The scaling and the structure of non-vanishing two point correlators can be derived solely from the Ward identity for the dilatations and from the transverse and trace free gauge choice for the perturbations. As mentioned in the introduction, ref. [11] contains a vast list of results for the correlators of conformal fields in momentum space. It results useful to relate our notations with theirs in order to campare the results. For the scalar \mathcal{O} , the vector J_l and the tensor field T_{ij} in [11], we will use the following connection through the text $\zeta^{(0)} \sim \mathcal{O}$, $\delta E_l \sim J_l$ and $\gamma_{ij}^{(0)} \sim T_{ij}$.

3.1 Scalar spectrum

The scalar spectrum comes from the following contributions:

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \rangle = \langle \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + \langle \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle + \langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + \langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle, \tag{3.2}$$

where the terms $\langle \zeta^{(0)}\zeta^{(1)} \rangle$ and $\langle \zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(0)} \rangle$, according with (2.25), are proportional to $\hat{E}_k \langle \zeta^{(0)} \delta E_k \rangle$. This function is related with $\langle J_i \mathcal{O} \rangle$ in [11] which, as mentioned before, is zero as a consequence of symmetry under SCT. We can see that explicitly in the case of the vector perturbations considered here if we construct a two point function with a single vector index. In general, given that the vector perturbation is imposed to be divergence free, this correlator can be constructed as a combination of polarization vectors carrying a single vector index (some relevant properties of polarization vectors and tensors are listed in appendix B). The only option for such function, with a single vector index, satisfying simultaneously the dilatations and SCT Ward identities is to be zero. In consequence, for the scalar spectrum including the effect of the vector sources, we are left with

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \rangle = \langle \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + \langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle.$$
(3.3)

To compute the vacuum scalar spectrum we propose a general form which, in this case, is written as

$$\langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})P_0(k_1), \tag{3.4}$$

where $\vec{k}_{12\dots n} = \vec{k}_1 + \dots + \vec{k}_n$. Now, we use the Ward identity for dilatations given by (see appendix C for the explicit form of these identities)

$$\left[-3 + 2\Delta_{\zeta 0} - k_{1l}\frac{\partial}{\partial k_{1l}}\right] \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle' = 0, \qquad (3.5)$$

where the apostrophe in the correlation function means that we factor out the delta function. The solution of this equation is $P_0(k_1) = \alpha_0 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_0}}$, then, the vacuum spectrum is written as

$$\langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_1)\zeta^{(0)}(-k_1)\rangle' = \alpha_0 k^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_0}}.$$
(3.6)

On the other hand, for the scalar spectrum sourced by vector fields, we propose the following form

$$\langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-k_1)\rangle' = \hat{E}^l \hat{E}^m P_{lm}(\vec{k}_1), \qquad (3.7)$$

where P_{lm} is constructed out of the O(3) invariant tensors δ_{lm}, k_l, k_m and the Levi-Civita tensor η_{lmn} . Due to gauge invariance, zero divergence is imposed over the indices l and m. The general object that result from these conditions is

$$P_{lm} = P_1(k_1)\Delta_{lm} + P_2(k_1)\hat{\eta}_{lm}$$
, where $\Delta_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - \hat{k}_{1i}\hat{k}_{1j}$ and $\hat{\eta}_{lm} = \eta_{lma}\hat{k}_1^a$. (3.8)

Reality of this correlator implies that $P_1(k_1)$ is real and $P_2(k_1)$ is pure imaginary. The Ward identity for dilatations implies the scaling of the functions P_1 and P_2 :

$$P_1(k_1) = \alpha_1 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_1}}, \quad P_2(k_1) = i\alpha_2 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_1}}, \tag{3.9}$$

where α_i are real constants and $\Delta_{\zeta 1} = \Delta_{\zeta 0} + \Delta_u$, as obtained in (2.27), is the conformal weight of the sourced perturbations. As a result, the scalar two-point correlation function is written as

$$\zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-k_1)\rangle' = \alpha_1 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}+2\Delta_u} \hat{E}^l \hat{E}^m \Delta_{lm}, \qquad (3.10)$$

where we can notice the presence of a quadrupolar term due to the vector perturbations. This quadrupolar structure has been extensively studied in the context of vector field models of inflation, see e.g. [66, 69, 76]. We can notice here that, despite of the parity breaking nature of the system, there are no parity breaking signatures appearing in the scalar spectrum.

Adding the vacuum and the sourced parts, the total scalar spectrum obtained is:

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \zeta(\vec{k}_1)\zeta(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle' &= \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle' + \langle \zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle' \\ &= \alpha_0 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_0}} \left[1 + g_{\zeta}(k_1) \left(1 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_1)^2 \right) \right], \quad \text{where} \quad g_{\zeta}(k_1) \equiv \left(\frac{\alpha_1}{\alpha_0} \right) k_1^{2\Delta_u}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.11)$$

It is interesting to remark that the parameter g_{ζ} acquires a scaling of the form $g_{\zeta} \sim k_1^{2\Delta_u} = k_1^{4+2n}$ as a consequence of the sourcing of the vector modes. In the case n = -2, the parameter g_{ζ} is scale invariant, but any deviation from this value can introduce a significant scale dependence due to this sourcing mechanism.

3.2 The tensor-scalar spectrum

Here we consider the mixed tensor-scalar two point function, which is written as

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}\zeta\rangle = \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}\zeta^{(0)}\rangle + \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}\zeta^{(1)}\rangle + \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}\zeta^{(0)}\rangle + \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}\zeta^{(1)}\rangle.$$
(3.12)

To evaluate the zero-th order contribution to this correlator we use the divergence and trace free condition of the tensor perturbations $k_1^i \gamma_{ij}(\vec{k}_1) = \gamma_{ii}(\vec{k}_1) = 0$. For the same reason mentioned before, and given that $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle$ involves fields with different scaling dimension, this correlator is zero as a consequence of invariance under SCT. This implies that the vacuum scalar and tensor perturbations are not correlated and it is remarkable that this result can be derived only from symmetry arguments. The same happens for the terms $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle$ and $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle$, they are zero due to invariance under SCT. Then, we are left with

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}\zeta\rangle = \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}\zeta^{(1)}\rangle, \tag{3.13}$$

which means that the scalar-tensor two point function acquires a non zero value only due to the presence of the sourced primordial perturbations. Considering the structure of the interaction terms, which at leading order include \hat{E}_i and δE_j , we write a general expression for the correlator in the from

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^l\hat{E}^m \mathbf{B}_{ijlm},$$
(3.14)

where B_{ijlm} is the more general O(3) invariant tensor with four indices, constructed out of the O(3) invariant objects $k_i, \delta_{ij}, \eta_{ijk}$. In the following we will write B_{ijlm} as a function of only $\vec{k_1}$ due to momentum conservation, while the dependence on $\vec{k_2}$ is contained in the delta function $\delta(\vec{k_{12}})$. The tensor B_{ijlm} can be decomposed in a basis of O(3) invariant tensors

$$B_{ijlm} = \sum_{n=1}^{4} b_n B_{ijlm}^{(n)}, \qquad (3.15)$$

where b_n are functions of the momenta, and the different, independent objects $B_{ijlm}^{(n)}$, ⁴ obey traceless, divergenceless conditions and are symmetric in the indices (ij), since the left hand side of (3.14) is symmetric in those indices. The previous conditions are satisfied by the next set of tensors (we give some details about the derivation of these tensors in appendix A)

$$B_{ijlm}^{(1)} = \Delta_{mj} \Delta_{il} + \Delta_{lj} \Delta_{im} - \Delta_{ij} \Delta_{lm}, \qquad (3.16)$$

$$B_{ijlm}^{(2)} = \Delta_{il}\hat{\eta}_{jm} + \Delta_{lj}\hat{\eta}_{im} - \Delta_{ij}\hat{\eta}_{lm}, \qquad (3.17)$$

$$B_{ijlm}^{(3)} = \hat{\eta}_{il}\hat{\eta}_{jm} + \hat{\eta}_{im}\hat{\eta}_{jl} - \Delta_{ij}\Delta_{lm}, \qquad (3.18)$$

$$B_{ijlm}^{(4)} = \Delta_{im}\hat{\eta}_{jl} + \Delta_{mj}\hat{\eta}_{il} + \Delta_{ij}\hat{\eta}_{lm}.$$
(3.19)

⁴It is important to mention that the superscript (n) here is not related with the order of the perturbation expansion as introduced in (2.20). We use the same notation but the meaning should be understood from the context.

From the list before, we can notice that $B_{ijlm}^{(1)}$ and $B_{ijlm}^{(3)}$ are symmetric in the indices (lm)and that $B_{ijml}^{(2)} = B_{ijlm}^{(4)}$. Due to this relation and taking into account that the contraction with $\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}$ don't recognize the difference between l and m, we will use only the tensor $B_{ijlm}^{(2)}$ for the evaluation of this correlator. Moreover, by using identities of the Levi-Civita symbol, it is possible to realize that $B_{ijlm}^{(3)} = -B_{ijlm}^{(1)}$ (for details, see appendix B.1). We can symmetrize the resulting two tensors defining

$$T_{ijlm}^{(1)} = \frac{1}{2} B_{ijlm}^{(1)}, \tag{3.20}$$

$$T_{ijlm}^{(2)} = \frac{i}{4} \left(B_{ijlm}^{(2)} + B_{ijlm}^{(4)} \right), \qquad (3.21)$$

as the independent symmetric objects in the indices (ij), (lm), consistent with trace and divergence free conditions. Additionally, we can use the reality of the correlator, $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle^{\dagger} = \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle$, to impose conditions over the functions b_n , this implies

$$\sum_{n=1}^{2} b_n^*(k_1) T_{ijlm}^{(n)}(-\vec{k}_1) = \sum_{n=1}^{2} b_n(k_1) T_{ijlm}^{(n)}(\vec{k}_1) , \qquad (3.22)$$

and therefore $b_1^* = b_1$, $b_2^* = -b_2$, which means that b_1 is a real function, while b_2 is a pure imaginary quantity. In this form, the correlation function can be written as

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^l\hat{E}^m \left[b_1(k_1)T_{ijlm}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1) + ib_2(k_1)T_{ijlm}^{(2)}(\vec{k}_1) \right] .$$
(3.23)

Finally, we apply the Ward identity for dilatations over the last expression of the correlator:

$$\left[-3 + \Delta_{\gamma 0} + \Delta_{\zeta 0} + 2\Delta_u - k_{1l} \frac{\partial}{\partial k_{1l}}\right] \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1) \zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle' = 0.$$
 (3.24)

Given that $k_{1a} \frac{\partial}{\partial k_{1a}} T_{ijlm}^{(n)} = 0$, we obtain an equation for the functions b_n

$$\left[-3 + \Delta_{\gamma 0} + \Delta_{\zeta 0} + 2\Delta_u - k_{1l} \frac{\partial}{\partial k_{1l}}\right] b_n(k_1) = 0, \qquad (3.25)$$

whose solution is

$$b_n(k_1) = B_n k_1^{-3 + \Delta_{\gamma 0} + \Delta_{\zeta 0} + 2\Delta_u}, \qquad (3.26)$$

where B_n are constants. Finally, by using the identities of the projector Π_{λ}^{lm} listed in B, we project into the helicity basis obtaining:

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle' = k_1^{-3+\Delta_{\gamma 0}+\Delta_{\zeta 0}+2\Delta_u} B_{\lambda} \hat{E}^l \hat{E}^m \Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \quad \text{where} \quad B_{\lambda} = B_1 + \lambda B_2.$$
(3.27)

It is remarkable that this result shows an explicit dependence on the helicity in the coefficient B_{λ} coming from the tensor $T_{ijlm}^{(2)}$. Given that the contribution from the vacuum perturbations in this case is null, we get that the non zero value of this correlation function is an effect coming purely from the vector fields sources, then:

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle' = \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle' = k_{1}^{-3+\Delta_{\gamma0}+\Delta_{\zeta0}+2\Delta_{u}}B_{\lambda}\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}.$$
(3.28)

This result, coincides, in structure, with the results reported in [69] and with [33] for the parity conserving limit $\xi \to 0$ of this model, but, as we mentioned in the introduction, it is necessary to emphasize that with this approach we are not able to obtain the amplitudes of the correlators, so, the function B_{λ} is not fully determined by this method. However, it is interesting to consider some limit cases of this function. For instance, when $B_1 \approx B_2$ we obtain $B_+ \gg B_-$, and we see a clear difference in the correlation of the different polarizations. This limit exhibits the parity violating nature of the system. On the other hand, the limit $B_2 \approx 0$ leads to a parity conserving situation in which $B_+ \approx B_-$. Another limit, $B_1 \approx 0$ leads to the case $B_+ \approx -B_-$ in which the correlations have opposite sign.

3.3 Tensor tensor spectrum

Finally, we compute the $\langle \gamma \gamma \rangle$ correlator. As before, we separate the vacuum and the sourced contributions in the following way:

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}\gamma_{kl}\rangle = \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}\gamma_{kl}^{(0)}\rangle + \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}\gamma_{kl}^{(1)}\rangle + \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}\gamma_{kl}^{(1)}\rangle, \qquad (3.29)$$

however, for the same reasons mentioned before, the mixed correlator $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)} \gamma_{kl}^{(1)} \rangle$ is equal to zero. For the vacuum part we can write a general expression in terms of (3.20) and (3.21)

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{lm}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\sum_{n=1}^2 t_n(k_1)T_{ijlm}^{(n)}, \qquad (3.30)$$

where, $t_n(k_1)$ are arbitrary functions of the momentum. This correlator is constructed with the objects $k_i, \delta_{ij}, \eta_{ijk}$, which are invariant under O(3), and fulfill the traceless and divergence free conditions, and is symmetric under $i \leftrightarrow j, l \leftrightarrow m$. The correlator must be real: $\langle \gamma_{lm}^{(0)}(\vec{k})\gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(-\vec{k})\rangle^{\dagger} = \langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(\vec{k})\gamma_{lm}^{(0)}(-\vec{k})\rangle$, which implies that t_1 is real and t_2 is a pure imaginary. Again, by using the Ward identity for dilatation over this correlator and conclude that

$$t_n(k_1) = T_n k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma_0}} , \qquad (3.31)$$

and contracting with the projector Π_{λ}^{ij} we obtain:

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda'}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}\Pi_{-\lambda'}^{lm}\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{lm}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle', \qquad (3.32)$$

where the $-\lambda'$ comes from momentum conservation given that the Dirac's $\delta(\vec{k}_{12})$ implies that the second projector acts over $-\vec{k}_1$. Finally, by using the identities (B.42), the result is

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{\lambda'}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle' = k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma_0}}T_{\lambda}\delta_{\lambda,\lambda'}, \quad \text{where} \quad T_{\lambda} = T_1 + \lambda T_2. \tag{3.33}$$

Again, one can see that the result depends on the helicity. There is no correlation between different tensor helicities, and the spectra for both helicities are different. An estimate of the difference between the two spectra was obtained in a pseudoscalar related model in [49]. In this reference, it was estimated that the difference in the amplitudes between both spectra T_{\pm} is about two orders of magnitude. With the symmetry based approach that we follow here, we can't do any estimate about this difference. We can get, however, as in the case of the correlator $\langle \gamma \zeta \rangle$, limit cases in which this difference is noticeable. For instance, the appropriate limit to see a noticeable difference is $T_1 \approx T_2$. In this case we get $T_+ \gg T_-$.

Now, we move to calculate the vector field source contribution, which can be written as

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{lm}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^k\hat{E}^n \mathbf{U}_{ijklmn},$$
(3.34)

where U_{ijlmkn} is an object, which is symmetric and trace free in the indices $i \leftrightarrow j$ and $l \leftrightarrow m$ and divergenceless in all of them. U_{ijlmkn} can be constructed by using the objects: $B_{ijlm}^{(s)}$, Δ_{ij} and $\hat{\eta}_{ij}$ as shown in appendix A. All in all we have,

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{lm}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^k\hat{E}^n\sum_{n=1}^{16}u_n(k_1)U_{ijklmn}^{(n)}, \qquad (3.35)$$

but, inspecting the explicit form of the tensors $U^{(n)}$ in appendix A, and considering that we contract with the symmetric pair $\hat{E}^k \hat{E}^n$, we reduce the number of necessary tensors to the ones listed in (A.5), (A.6) and (A.7). By imposing the reality of the correlator we obtain

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{lm}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^k\hat{E}^n \left[\sum_{s=1}^3 u_s(k_1)P_{ijklmn}^{(s)} + i\sum_{r=4}^6 u_r(k_1)P_{ijklmn}^{(r)}\right], \quad (3.36)$$

where u_i are real functions. Finally, by using the Ward identity for dilatation and noticing that the tensors $P_{ijlmkn}^{(n)}$ are not affected by the operator $k_{1l}\frac{\partial}{\partial k_{1l}}$, we obtain

$$u_n(k_1) = U_n k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma_1}}, (3.37)$$

where U_n are real constants and $\Delta_{\gamma_1} = \Delta_{\gamma_0} + \Delta_u$. Then, we have

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{lm}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_1)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_u}\hat{E}^k\hat{E}^n \left[\sum_{s=1}^3 U_s P_{ijklmn}^{(s)} + i\sum_{r=4}^6 U_r P_{ijklmn}^{(r)}\right]. \quad (3.38)$$

Contracting with the projectors to the helicity basis, we get

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda'}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle' = \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}\Pi_{-\lambda'}^{lm}\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{lm}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle \propto k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma0}+2\Delta_{u}}\delta_{\lambda,\lambda'}\hat{E}^{k}\hat{E}^{n}\Delta_{kn}U_{\lambda},$$
(3.39)

where we have used the identities (B.38)-(B.43), we renamed the constants U_s and

$$U_{\lambda} \equiv U + \lambda V = \frac{1}{2} \left[U_1 + U_2 + U_3 + \lambda \left(U_4 + U_5 + U_6 \right) \right].$$
(3.40)

To summarize, symmetry under conformal transformations, restricts the structure of the tensor-tensor spectrum to be as follows:

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda'}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle'$$

$$= \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda'}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle' + \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda'}^{(1)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle'$$

$$= T_{\lambda}k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma0}}\delta_{\lambda,\lambda'}\left(1 + g_{\gamma}(k_{1})\hat{E}^{k}\hat{E}^{n}\Delta_{kn}\right), \quad \text{where} \quad g_{\gamma}(k_{1}) \equiv \left(\frac{U_{\lambda}}{T_{\lambda}}\right)k_{1}^{2\Delta_{u}}.$$
(3.41)

We notice again, that, as in the scalar-scalar case, the structure of the correlation function exhibits a quadrupole term. This quadrupolar structure was already derived in [69] using the in-in formalism. As before, the correlation functions for the 2 polarizations are different and the correlation between two different polarizations is zero.

4 The bispectrum

In this section, we use the approximate conformal symmetry in the inflationary regime to elucidate the structure of the three-point functions in momentum space. In this case, the Ward identity for dilatations is not enough to determine the form of the correlation functions, since these depend on the three momenta, \vec{k}_1, \vec{k}_2 and \vec{k}_3 , and therefore we need additional equations to obtain the dependence with all the three momenta. So, it is necessary to use the Ward identities for SCT to determine the structure of the correlator. A complete and very detailed analysis of the restrictions imposed by SCT in momentum space can be found in [3, 10] for scalar correlators and in [11] for correlators of scalar, vector and tensor operators. In this section, we rely on the results found in [11] for parity invariant correlations and extrapolate their results to include parity breaking. As mentioned in the introduction, this is not a trivial task, because to extrapolate the results from one context to the other, we need to obtain the appropriate tensor decomposition including the parity breaking contributions. To this end, we use the objects $T_{ijlm}^{(a)}(\vec{k}_p), \Delta_{ij}(\vec{k}_p)$ and $\hat{\eta}_{ij}(\vec{k}_p)$ with p = 1, 2, 3 introduced in section 3.

In reference [11], the Ward identities related with SCT are solved in terms of a triple Bessel K functions integral

$$J_{N\{p_j\}}(k_1, k_2, k_3) = \int_0^\infty dx x^{1/2+N} \prod_{j=1}^3 k_j^{\Delta_j - 3/2 + p_j} K_{\Delta_j - 3/2 + p_j}(k_j x), \qquad (4.1)$$

where the $K_n(x)$ are the modified Bessel functions of the second kind, Δ_j is the conformal weight of the operator, k_j is the magnitude of the corresponding momenta and N is the number of momenta contracted with the tensors $T_{ijlm}^{(1)}$ and Δ_{ij} . Furthermore, we can see that for the primary SCT Ward identities, defined in (C.6), the $J_{N\{p_i\}}$ satisfies

$$\mathcal{K}_{ab}J_{N\{p_j\}} = 2p_a J_{N+1\{p_j - \delta_{aj}\}} - 2p_b J_{N+1\{p_j - \delta_{bj}\}}.$$
(4.2)

In these equations, p_j is an integer that gives the freedom of making the primary SCT Ward identities homogeneous or not, according to the particular case. We revisit briefly some details about the primary conformal equations in appendix C. For more details see [11].

4.1 Scalar bispectrum

Next, we compute the bispectrum including the effects from the vector field. Similar to what we write in the previous section for the power spectrum, we can introduce the contributions sourced by the vector field as follows:

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle = \langle \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + \langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + (2 \text{ perms.}) + \langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + (2 \text{ perms.}).$$
(4.3)

In the following we will calculate every piece separately. To start, the vacuum bispectrum can be written as

$$\langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_1)\zeta^{(0)}(k_2)\zeta^{(0)}(k_3)\rangle = \delta(k_{123})F(k_1,k_2,k_3), \tag{4.4}$$

where F is a scalar function of the momenta consistent with conformal symmetry. The solution for the Ward identities for conformal symmetries in momentum space found in [10, 11] is

$$F(k_1, k_2, k_3) = a_0 J_{0\{000\}}$$

$$= a_0 \int_0^\infty dx x^{1/2} (k_1 k_2 k_3)^{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2} K_{\Delta_{\zeta 1} - 3/2}(k_1 x) K_{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2}(k_2 x) K_{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2}(k_3 x),$$
(4.5)

where a_0 is a normalization constant and we have used the notation for the triple-K integrals in (4.1).

Now, we move to compute the second piece of (4.3), which is constructed by considering the most general object that is divergenceless with respect to k_1 . This can be written as a linear combination of $\Delta_{la}(k_1)$ and $\hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1) = \eta_{lac}\hat{k}_{1c}$ as follows:

$$\langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(0)}(k_2)\zeta^{(0)}(k_3)\rangle = \delta(k_{123})\hat{E}^l\left[\Delta_{la}(k_1) + i\alpha_1\hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1)\right]A^a,\tag{4.6}$$

where the function

$$A^a = A_1(k_1, k_2, k_3)k_2^a, (4.7)$$

is a general function which doesn't vanish upon contraction with $\Delta_{la}(k_1)$ and $\hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1)$. The function A^a is symmetric under the change $k_2 \leftrightarrow k_3$. This is the general form found in [11] for this correlator, the only difference here is that we also consider the odd part $\hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1)$. The function $A_1(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ solves the primary conformal Ward identities and is expressed in terms of the integrals (4.1) as

$$A_{1}(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3}) = a_{1}J_{1\{000\}}$$

$$= a_{1}\int_{0}^{\infty} dx x^{3/2} k_{1}^{\Delta_{\zeta 1} - 3/2} (k_{2}k_{3})^{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2} K_{\Delta_{\zeta 1} - 3/2} (k_{1}x) K_{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2} (k_{2}x) K_{\Delta_{\zeta 0} - 3/2} (k_{3}x),$$

$$(4.8)$$

where a_1 is a normalization constant. With the previous results, the total contribution from first order sourced vector perturbations becomes

$$\langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(0)}(k_2)\zeta^{(0)}(k_3)\rangle + (2 \text{ perms.})$$

$$= \delta(k_{123})a_1k_2J_{1\{000\}} \left[\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_1)(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2) + i\alpha_1 \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_2 \times \hat{k}_1) \right] + (2 \text{ perms.}).$$
(4.9)

Finally, we compute the second order vector sourced part $\langle \zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(0)}\rangle$. This contribution is constructed out with the appropriate combinations of $\Delta_{ab}(k_p)$ and $\hat{\eta}_{ab}(k_p)$ for the momenta \vec{k}_p (p = 1, 2):

$$\langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(1)}(k_2)\zeta^{(0)}(k_3)\rangle = \delta(k_{123})\hat{E}^l\hat{E}^m$$

$$\times \left[\Delta_{la}(k_1)\Delta_{mb}(k_2) + i\alpha_2\left(\Delta_{la}(k_1)\hat{\eta}_{mb}(k_2) + \hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1)\Delta_{mb}(k_2)\right) - \alpha_3\hat{\eta}_{la}(k_1)\hat{\eta}_{mb}(k_2)\right]A^{ab}.$$

$$(4.10)$$

The previous combination is real and symmetric under $\vec{k}_1 \leftrightarrow \vec{k}_2$. The function, A^{ab} is written as

$$A^{ab} = A_2(k_1, k_2, k_3)k_2^a k_3^b + A_3(k_1, k_2, k_3)\delta^{ab},$$
(4.11)

and is the more general object which does not vanish when contracting with the combination of tensors in the brackets in equation (4.10). We remark here that another possible term that could be added to the previous solution is $\hat{\eta}_{ab}(k_3)$, but, it can be checked that this term spoils the symmetry under the change $\vec{k}_1 \leftrightarrow \vec{k}_2$, hence, this term is not allowed. Following [11], the solutions for the scalar functions are

$$A_2(k_1, k_2, k_3) = a_2 J_{2\{000\}}, (4.12)$$

$$A_3(k_1, k_2, k_3) = a_2 J_{1\{001\}} + a_3 J_{0\{000\}},$$
(4.13)

then, the second order contribution is

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1)\zeta^{(1)}(k_2)\zeta^{(0)}(k_3) \rangle + (2 \text{ perms.}) &= \delta(k_{123}) \times \\ a_2k_2k_3J_{2\{000\}} \left[(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_3 \cdot \hat{E}) - (\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E})^2(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{k}_3) - (\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_3 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2) \\ &+ (\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2)(\hat{k}_3 \cdot \hat{k}_2) - \alpha_3 \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_2 \times \hat{k}_1) \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_3 \times \hat{k}_2) \\ &i\alpha_2 \left(\hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_2 \times \hat{k}_1)(\hat{k}_3 \cdot \hat{E} - (\hat{k}_3 \cdot \hat{k}_2)(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E})) + \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_3 \times \hat{k}_2)(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E} - (\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2)(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{E})) \right) \right] \\ &+ (a_2J_{1\{001\}} + a_3J_{0\{000\}}) \left[1 - (\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{E})^2 - (\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E})^2 + (\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2)(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{E})(\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{E}) - \alpha_3(\hat{E} \times \hat{k}_1) \cdot (\hat{E} \times \hat{k}_2) \\ &- i\alpha_2 \left((\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2) \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_2 \times \hat{k}_1) - \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{E} \times \hat{k}_1) + (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_1) \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_1 \times \hat{k}_2) - \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{E} \times \hat{k}_2) \right) \right] + (2 \text{ perms.}). \end{aligned}$$

In section 5 we will study the soft limit of this result and propose a general parametrization for the squeezed scalar bispectrum consistent with conformal symmetry.

4.2 Tensor-scalar-scalar correlator

To finish this section, we study the mixed tensor-scalar-scalar correlator $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$. Mixed correlations such as $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$ have a potential observational interest and constitute an important tool to constrain and discriminate inflationary models featuring parity breaking signatures, such as the pseudoscalar coupling $f(\phi)F\tilde{F}$ considered here. In those models the gravitational waves sourced by the pseudoscalar coupling are chiral and their presence could leave some distinctive imprints on the correlation functions.

As in the previous sections, we will consider the vacuum contribution and the leading order contributions coming from the vector field. Therefore, this particular correlator is written as

$$\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle = \langle \gamma^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + \langle \gamma^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle + \langle \gamma^{(0)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle + \langle \gamma^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle + (\text{ perms.}).$$
(4.15)

We begin our computation by proposing a general function for the vacuum part, which is consistent with zero divergence, zero trace and symmetric in the indices (ij). By using the objects $T_{iiab}^{(n)}$, we propose the following form for the vacuum bispectrum

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2)\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_3) \rangle' = B_0(k_1, k_2, k_3)k_{2a}k_{2b} \left[T_{ijab}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1) + i\beta_1 T_{ijab}^{(2)}(\vec{k}_1) \right] , \qquad (4.16)$$

where $B(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ is symmetric under the change $k_2 \leftrightarrow k_3$ and β_1 is a real constant. The solution $B(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ to the conformal constraints equations was found in [11] and here we use their result. In terms of the triple-K integrals this function is written as

$$B_0(k_1, k_2, k_3) = b_0 J_{2\{000\}}, (4.17)$$

where b_0 is a normalization constant. Projecting into the helicity basis and using the properties (B.38)–(B.43) we obtain

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' = B_{\lambda}\Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1})k_{2a}k_{2b}J_{2\{000\}}, \quad \text{where} \quad B_{\lambda} = b_{0}\left[1 + \lambda\beta_{1}\right].$$
(4.18)

As in the cases involving tensor modes studied previously, this result depends on the helicity and exhibits a different value depending on the polarization.

Now we want to compute the contributions to the correlator sourced by the vector fields up to second order. The first order perturbation $\langle \gamma^{(0)}\zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(0)}\rangle$ is related to the correlator $\langle T_{ij}J_k\mathcal{O}\rangle$ which was calculated in the appendix F of ref. [11] and it was determined that it is null for $d \geq 3$.⁵ The leading contributions coming from the vector fields are $\langle \gamma^{(0)}\zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(1)}\rangle$ and $\langle \gamma^{(1)}\zeta^{(1)}\zeta^{(0)}\rangle$. First, we calculate the term

$$\langle \gamma_{ii}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_3)\rangle.$$
 (4.19)

To do it, we propose a general form consistent with the appropriate symmetry conditions. In this case, we have zero trace, zero divergence and symmetry in the indices (ij) for the momentum \vec{k}_1 . Additionally, we also have zero divergence in the indices (lm) associated with the vector perturbations in the momentum \vec{k}_2 and \vec{k}_3 . The most general object which is real and fulfill the previous assumptions has the following form

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_3) \rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{123})\hat{E}^l \hat{E}^m \times \sum_{n=1}^2 [\Delta_{lc}(k_2)\Delta_{md}(k_3) + i\beta_2(\Delta_{lc}(k_2)\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_3) + \hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_2)\Delta_{md}(k_3)) + \beta_3\hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_2)\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_3)]T^{(n)}_{ijab}(\vec{k}_1)\mathcal{B}^{abcd}_{(n)},$$

$$(4.20)$$

where $\mathcal{B}_{(n)}^{abcd}$ are functions which are not annihilated upon contractions with the tensors Δ_{ab} , $\hat{\eta}_{lc}$ and $T_{ijab}^{(n)}$ in the previous decomposition. Those functions can be written in the form

$$\mathcal{B}_{(n)}^{abcd}(k_1, k_2, k_3) = B_1^{(n)} k_2^a k_2^b k_3^c k_1^d + B_2^{(n)} \delta^{cd} k_2^a k_2^b + B_3^{(n)} \delta_{ac} k_2^b k_1^d + B_3^{(n)} (k_2 \leftrightarrow k_3) \delta_{ad} k_2^b k_3^c + B_4^{(n)} \delta_{ac} \delta_{bd},$$

$$(4.21)$$

where $B_a^{(n)} = B_a^{(n)}(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ and $B_3^{(n)}$ is symmetrized in k_2 and k_3 . It is important to mention here that, differently from the case studied in ref. [11], we also need to introduce the odd parity projectors constructed with $\hat{\eta}_{ab}$ and $T_{abcd}^{(2)}$ and it is not trivial to see that those projectors obey the same equations for the conformal symmetry constraints than the even parity projector $T_{abcd}^{(1)}$. They indeed satisfy the same differential equations as shown in a detailed form in appendices B and C. Consequently, all the functions $\mathcal{B}_{(n)}^{abcd}$ also obey the same differential equations, so, we can infer that they are all equal up to relative constants that we will define in the form

$$\mathcal{B}_{(2)}^{abcd} = \beta_4 \mathcal{B}_{(1)}^{abcd}, \text{ wich implies } B_a^{(2)} = \beta_4 B_a^{(1)}.$$
 (4.22)

⁵This conclusion don't change in presence of parity breaking terms since the objects used for the tensorial decomposition in this case obey the same differential Ward identities. See details in appendix B.

The solution for $B_a^{(1)}$ was also obtained in ref. [11]:

(1)

$$B_1^{(1)} = b_1 J_{4\{000\}}, \qquad (4.23)$$

$$B_2^{(1)} = b_1 J_{3\{100\}} + b_2 J_{2\{000\}}, \qquad (4.24)$$

$$B_3^{(1)} = 2b_1 J_{3\{001\}} + b_3 J_{2\{000\}}, \qquad (4.25)$$

$$B_4^{(1)} = 2b_1 J_{2\{011\}} + b_3 \left(J_{1\{010\}} + J_{1\{001\}} \right) + b_4 J_{0\{000\}}, \tag{4.26}$$

where $b_{1,2,3,4}$ are constants. With the previous results, and using the properties (B.42) we contract with the helicity projector $\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}(\vec{k}_1)$ obtaining

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' = (1+\lambda\beta_{4})\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}\Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1})\mathcal{B}^{abcd}_{(1)} \times$$

$$[\Delta_{lc}(k_{2})\Delta_{md}(k_{3}) + i\beta_{2}(\Delta_{lc}(k_{2})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{3}) + \hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{2})\Delta_{md}(k_{3})) + \beta_{3}\hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{2})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{3})].$$

$$(4.27)$$

Finally, we compute the contribution from

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_3)\rangle,$$
(4.28)

and, proceeding in the same form as we did before, we construct the most general real object consistent with the divergence and trace free conditions and with the symmetries in the appropriate combination of indices. For this case we have:

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{123})\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m} \times \sum_{n=1}^{2} [\Delta_{lc}(k_{1})\Delta_{md}(k_{2}) + i\beta_{5}(\Delta_{lc}(k_{1})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{2}) + \hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{1})\Delta_{md}(k_{2})) + \beta_{6}\hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{1})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{2})]T^{(n)}_{ijab}(\vec{k}_{1})\bar{\mathcal{B}}^{abcd}_{(n)},$$

$$(4.29)$$

where

$$\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(n)}^{abcd} = \bar{B}_1^{(n)} k_2^a k_2^b k_2^c k_3^d + \bar{B}_2^{(n)} \delta^{cd} k_2^a k_2^b + \bar{B}_3^{(n)} \delta^{ac} k_2^b k_3^d + \bar{B}_4^{(n)} \delta^{ad} k_2^b k_2^c + \bar{B}_5^{(n)} \delta^{ac} \delta^{bd}, \quad (4.30)$$

and $\bar{B}_1^{(n)} = \bar{B}_1^{(n)}(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ are functions of the momenta. As before, given that all the functions $\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(n)}^{abcd}$ obey the same differential equations, they are all equal up to relative constants that we will define in the form

$$\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(2)}^{abcd} = \beta_7 \bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(1)}^{abcd}, \text{ which implies } \bar{B}_a^{(2)} = \beta_7 \bar{B}_a^{(1)}.$$
 (4.31)

Again, we follow the techniques described in [11] to find the solutions for the functions $\bar{B}_a^{(1)}(k_1, k_2, k_3)$ obtaining:

(1)

$$\bar{B}_{1}^{(1)} = b_5 J_{4\{000\}}, \qquad (4.32)$$

$$\bar{B}_2^{(1)} = \bar{B}_4^{(1)} = b_6 J_{2\{000\}} , \qquad (4.33)$$

$$\bar{B}_{3}^{(1)} = 2b_{5}J_{3\{010\}} + b_{7}J_{2\{000\}}, \qquad (4.34)$$

$$\bar{B}_5^{(1)} = b_6 J_{1\{010\}} + b_8 J_{0\{000\}}. \tag{4.35}$$

This particular case is not reported in ref. [11]. The explicit and detailed form in which we derived the previous solution can be found in appendix C. Finally, we project with the operator $\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}(\vec{k}_1)$ and use the properties (B.42) to obtain

$$\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' = (1+\lambda\beta_{7})\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}\Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1})\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(1)}^{abcd} \times$$

$$[\Delta_{lc}(k_{1})\Delta_{md}(k_{2}) + i\beta_{5}(\Delta_{lc}(k_{1})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{2}) + \hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{1})\Delta_{md}(k_{2})) + \beta_{6}\hat{\eta}_{lc}(k_{1})\hat{\eta}_{md}(k_{2})].$$

$$(4.36)$$

Next section is devoted to study the soft limit of the correlators considered in this section.

5 The squeezed configuration and consistency relations

It is instructive to evaluate the soft limits of the previous results. Soft limits, in which one or a combination of momenta go to zero, are relevant to constrain the particle content during inflation [22]. In particular, a significant (measurable) value of the squeezed limit of the three point function can be seen as a signature of the presence of light and long lived degrees of freedom during the inflationary expansion [6, 29, 81–85]. We evaluate the squeezed limit and derive consistency relations for the particular model which we have discussed here.

5.1 The scalar bispectrum $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$

To start, let's evaluate the squeezed limit of the scalar bispectrum. For the vacuum contribution of the scalar bispectrum we take the limit as $k_1 \rightarrow 0$ of the result (4.5). In that limit, $k_1 \rightarrow 0$ and $k_2 \rightarrow k_3$ and we obtain

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_1) \zeta^{(0)}(k_2) \zeta^{(0)}(k_3) \rangle' \propto a_0 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta_0}} k_2^{-3+\Delta_{\zeta_0}} \propto a_0 k_2^{-\Delta_{\zeta_0}} \langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_1) \zeta^{(0)}(-k_1) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_2) \zeta^{(0)}(-k_2) \rangle.$$
(5.1)

Now, we calculate the squeezed limit $\vec{k}_1 \to 0$ of the sourced contributions to the scalar bispectrum. In this limit, the contribution from $J_{2\{000\}}$ and $J_{1\{000\}}$ vanishes, so, the only contribution comes from $J_{0\{000\}}$ and then

$$B_2(k_1, k_2, k_3) \approx a_3 k_1^{-3 + 2\Delta_{\zeta 0} + 2\Delta_u} k_2^{-3 + \Delta_{\zeta 0}}.$$
(5.2)

In this case, the scalar bispectrum can be written as

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_1) \zeta^{(1)}(k_2) \zeta^{(0)}(k_3) \rangle' + (2 \text{ perms.}) \propto k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}+2\Delta_u} k_2^{-3+\Delta_{\zeta 0}} \\
\times \left[2 \left(1 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_1)^2 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2)^2 + (\hat{k}_2 \cdot \hat{k}_1) (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2) \right) - 2\alpha_3 \left(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_1) (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2) \right) \\
- 2i\alpha_2 \left(\hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_1 - \hat{k}_2) \hat{E} \cdot (\hat{k}_1 \times \hat{k}_2) \right) + \left(1 - (\hat{E} \cdot \hat{k}_2)^2 + \alpha_3 (\hat{E} \times \hat{k}_2)^2 \right) \right].$$
(5.3)

Averaging over the vector \hat{E} , that is, integrating over all the possible directions of this vector $\int \frac{d^2\Omega}{4\pi}$ we obtain

$$\lim_{k_{1}\to0} \langle \zeta^{(1)}(k_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(k_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(k_{3}) \rangle' + (2 \text{ perms.}) \\
\propto k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta0}+2\Delta_{u}} k_{2}^{-3+\Delta_{\zeta0}} \left[1 + \frac{\alpha_{3}}{2} - \alpha_{3}\hat{k}_{1} \cdot \hat{k}_{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\hat{k}_{1} \cdot \hat{k}_{2})^{2} \right] \\
\propto k_{2}^{-\Delta_{\zeta0}} k_{1}^{2\Delta_{u}} \langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_{1})\zeta^{(0)}(-k_{1}) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(k_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(-k_{2}) \rangle \\
\times \left[\left(\frac{7+3\alpha_{3}}{6} \right) P_{0}(\hat{k}_{1} \cdot \hat{k}_{2}) - \alpha_{3}P_{1}(\hat{k}_{1} \cdot \hat{k}_{2}) + \frac{1}{3}P_{2}(\hat{k}_{1} \cdot \hat{k}_{2}) \right], \quad (5.4)$$

which depends on the magnitude of \vec{k}_1 and \vec{k}_2 and also on the angle between them $(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2) = \cos \hat{\theta}$. In the last line of the previous expression we wrote the polynomial of $\cos \hat{\theta}$ in terms of the Legendre polynomials P_L with L = 0, 1, 2. Finally, it is easy to see that the angle average of the contributions from $\langle \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle$ in (4.9), is zero. With this, adding the vacuum result (5.1) with the sourced contributions in (5.4) we obtain

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \zeta(\vec{k}_1)\zeta(\vec{k}_2)\zeta(\vec{k}_3) \rangle \propto k_2^{-\Delta_{\zeta_0}} P_{\zeta}(k_1) P_{\zeta}(k_2) \sum_{l=0}^2 c_L(k_1,k_2) P_L(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2)$$
(5.5)

where

$$c_0 = 1 + \frac{a_3}{a_0} \left(\frac{7+3\alpha_3}{6}\right) k_1^{2\Delta_u}, \qquad c_1 = -\alpha_3 \frac{a_3}{a_0} k_1^{2\Delta_u}, \qquad c_2 = \frac{a_3}{3a_0} k_1^{2\Delta_u}.$$
(5.6)

It is interesting to notice that the angular dependence introduced here is a direct consequence of the presence of a vector field. The precise form of the angular dependence of the three point function provides relevant information about the presence of vector fields and about their interactions with other fields. Additionally, the coefficients $c_L(k_1, k_2)$ acquire scale dependence through the scaling dimension of the vector perturbations in the form $c_L \sim k_1^{2\Delta_u} \sim k_1^{4+2n}$. This dependence exhibits scale invariant behaviour at n = -2. Nevertheless, when the power of the interaction term (2.2) goes like $n \gtrsim -2$, some level of scale dependence is obtained which can be seen as distinctive feature of the model. The expression (5.5) constitutes a useful expression to parametrize departures from conformal symmetry in scenarios allowing for general interactions between scalar and vector fields through the coupling term (2.2). It is interesting to notice that the term $P_1(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2)$ is not symmetric under the reflection $\hat{\theta} \to \pi - \hat{\theta}$ which is a consequence of the presence of the parity breaking term $f(\phi)\tilde{F}F$. A complete calculation, including the amplitude factors in the case with n = -2, was performed in [69] by using the in-in formalism. Our results here, agree with the results in [69] up to amplitude factors in the case n = -2.

5.2 The mixed bispectrum $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$

To start, we evaluate the squeezed limit of the vacuum contribution (4.18) of the mixed correlator. Taking the limit $\vec{k}_1 \to 0$ and evaluating the integral, (4.18) becomes

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1) \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2) \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_3) \rangle' \\
\propto B_{0\lambda} k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}} k_2^{-3-\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}} \Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_1) \hat{k}_{2a} \hat{k}_{2b} \\
\propto B_{0\lambda} k_2^{-\Delta_{\gamma 0}} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1) \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2) \zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_2) \rangle \Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_1) \hat{k}_{2a} \hat{k}_{2b},$$
(5.7)

which is a very well known result that we reproduce here up to normalization factors, see e.g. [81] and more recently in [29] in the context of inflationary models that include higher spin fields. Now, we add the contributions from the sourced parts $\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \rangle$ and $\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle$. To begin, we study the limit $\vec{k}_1 \to 0$ and $\vec{k}_3 \to -\vec{k}_2$ of (4.27). First, we notice that in this limit the contribution from $B_1^{(1)}$ is accompanied by $k_2^a k_2^b k_2^c k_1^d$ which vanishes when contracted with the projectors $\Delta_{lc}(k_2)$ and $\hat{\eta}_{ac}(k_2)$. So, we only need to consider the contributions from $B_2^{(1)}, B_3^{(1)}, B_4^{(1)}$. Using the approximation of the triple-K integrals in the limit $k_1 \to 0$ we obtain

$$B_{2}^{(1)} \approx \sigma_{2} k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}} k_{2}^{-5+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}-\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_{u}}, \tag{5.8}$$

$$B_3^{(1)} \approx \sigma_3 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}} k_2^{-5+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}-\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_u}$$
(5.9)

$$B_4^{(1)} \approx \sigma_4 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}} k_2^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta 0} - \Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_u}, \tag{5.10}$$

where we have redefined the constants $b_{1,2,3,4}$ in terms of the constants $\sigma_{2,3,4}$ which carry some dependence of the conformal weights through the gamma functions appearing in the expansions of the Bessel K functions. By using the previous results and neglecting the terms with (k_1/k_2) and $(k_1/k_2)^2$, we find that

$$\mathcal{B}_{(1)}^{abcd} \approx \sigma_2 k_1^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}} k_2^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}-\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_u} \left(\delta^{cd} \hat{k}_2^a \hat{k}_2^b + \frac{\sigma_4}{\sigma_2} \delta^{ac} \delta^{bd}\right).$$
(5.11)

Inserting it into (4.27) we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \lim_{k_{1}\to0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' &= (1+\lambda\beta_{4})\sigma_{2}k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma0}}k_{2}^{-3+2\Delta_{\zeta0}-\Delta_{\gamma0}+2\Delta_{u}} \tag{5.12} \\ &\times \Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2a}\hat{k}_{2b}(1-\beta_{3})(1-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})^{2}) \\ &+ \frac{\sigma_{4}}{\sigma_{2}}\Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1})\left[(\hat{E}_{a}-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})\hat{k}_{2a})(\hat{E}_{b}-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})\hat{k}_{2b}) + \beta_{4}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})_{a}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})_{b} \right] \\ &\propto k_{2}^{-\Delta_{\gamma0}+2\Delta_{u}} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{2})\rangle \Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_{1}) \\ &\times \left[\hat{k}_{2a}\hat{k}_{2b}(1-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})^{2}) + \sigma \left[(\hat{E}_{a}-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})\hat{k}_{2a})(\hat{E}_{b}-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})\hat{k}_{2b}) + \beta_{4}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})_{a}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})_{b} \right] \right] \end{aligned}$$

where we defined the constant $\sigma = \sigma_4/(\sigma_2(1-\beta_3))$. Finally, integrating over all the possible angles described by the vector \hat{E} we obtain

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1) \zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2) \zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_3) \rangle'$$

$$\propto B_{1\lambda} k_2^{-\Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_u} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1) \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2) \zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_2) \rangle \Pi_{\lambda}^{ab}(\vec{k}_1) \hat{k}_{2a} \hat{k}_{2b}.$$
(5.13)

Now, following the same procedure, we take the squeezed limit of (4.36). First, we integrate each of the non-vanishing terms in eq. (4.30), which gives

$$\bar{B}_{2}^{(1)} \approx \bar{\sigma}_{2} k_{2}^{-5 - \Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_{\zeta 0}} k_{1}^{-3 + 2\Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_{u}}$$
(5.14)

$$\bar{B}_{5}^{(1)} \approx \bar{\sigma}_{5} k_{2}^{-3-\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_{\zeta 0}} k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma 0}+2\Delta_{u}}, \qquad (5.15)$$

where $\bar{\sigma}_{2,5}$ are constants defined in terms of the constants $b_{6,8}$ and the gamma functions which appear in the expansions of the Bessel K functions. Using these results, the eq. (4.30) is written as

$$\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{(1)}^{abcd} \approx \bar{\sigma}_2 k_2^{-3 - \Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_{\zeta 0}} k_1^{-3 + 2\Delta_{\gamma 0} + 2\Delta_u} \left[\delta^{cd} \hat{k}_2^a \hat{k}_2^b + \delta^{ad} \hat{k}_2^b \hat{k}_2^c + \frac{\bar{\sigma}_5}{\bar{\sigma}_2} \delta^{ac} \delta^{bd} \right],$$
(5.16)

and inserting this expression into (4.36) we obtain

$$\lim_{k_{1}\to0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' \propto B_{2\lambda}k_{2}^{-3-\Delta_{\gamma0}+2\Delta_{\zeta0}}k_{1}^{-3+2\Delta_{\gamma0}+2\Delta_{u}} \left\{ \Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2}^{a}\hat{k}_{2}^{b} \left[1-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{1})^{2}-2(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})^{2}+2(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{1})(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})+\beta_{6} \left((\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{1}) \right) +i\beta_{5}\hat{E}\cdot(2\hat{k}_{2}-\hat{k}_{1})\hat{E}\cdot(\hat{k}_{1}\times\hat{k}_{2}) \right] +\Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2}^{b}\hat{E}^{a} \left((\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})-(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{1})(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})-i\beta_{5}\hat{E}\cdot(\hat{k}_{1}\times\hat{k}_{2}) \right) +\Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2}^{b}(\hat{E}\times k_{2})^{a} \left(\beta_{6}\hat{E}\cdot(\hat{k}_{1}\times\hat{k}_{2})-i\beta_{5}(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}-(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{1})) \right) +\bar{\sigma}\Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1}) \left[\hat{E}^{a}\hat{E}^{b}-\hat{E}^{a}\hat{k}_{2}^{b}(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})+\beta_{6}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{1})^{a}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})^{b} -i\beta_{5} \left(\hat{E}^{a}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{2})^{b}+\hat{E}^{b}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{1})^{a}-\hat{k}_{2}^{b}(\hat{E}\times\hat{k}_{1})^{a}(\hat{E}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) \right) \right] \right\}.$$

$$(5.17)$$

where $\bar{\sigma} = \bar{\sigma}_5/\bar{\sigma}_2$. Integrating over all the possible directions of the vector \hat{E} we obtain

$$\lim_{k_{1}\to0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{3})\rangle' \\
\propto B_{2\lambda}k_{2}^{-\Delta_{\gamma_{0}}}k_{1}^{2\Delta_{u}}\langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1})\rangle\langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{2})\rangle\Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2}^{a}\hat{k}_{2}^{b} \\
\times \frac{1}{3} \left[1-\bar{\sigma}+2(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})^{2}+3\beta_{6}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})+\lambda\beta_{5}\left(1-(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2})+\bar{\sigma}\right)\right].$$
(5.18)

Finally, we sum up the contributions from (5.7), (5.13) and (5.18) to obtain the squeezed limit of the full correlator:

$$\lim_{k_{1}\to0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\zeta(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta(\vec{k}_{3}) \rangle' \propto B_{0\lambda}k_{2}^{-\Delta_{\gamma0}} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{1})\gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{1}) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_{2})\zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_{2}) \rangle \Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_{1})\hat{k}_{2}^{a}\hat{k}_{2}^{b} \\
\times \frac{1}{3} \left[1 + V_{1\lambda}k_{2}^{2\Delta_{u}} + k_{1}^{2\Delta_{u}}V_{2\lambda} \left[\lambda\beta_{5} \left((1+\bar{\sigma})P_{0}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) - P_{1}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) \right) \right. \\ \left. + \left(\left(\frac{5}{3} - \bar{\sigma} \right) P_{0}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) + 3\beta_{6}P_{1}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) + \frac{4}{3}P_{2}(\hat{k}_{1}\cdot\hat{k}_{2}) \right) \right] \right], \quad (5.19)$$

where we have expressed the polynomial in the angle $\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2$ in terms of the Legendre polynomials $P_{L=0,1,2}$. In a generic form, we can write

$$\lim_{k_1 \to 0} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta(\vec{k}_2)\zeta(\vec{k}_3) \rangle' \propto B_{0\lambda}k_2^{-\Delta_{\gamma 0}} \langle \gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(\vec{k}_1)\gamma_{\lambda}^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_1) \rangle \langle \zeta^{(0)}(\vec{k}_2)\zeta^{(0)}(-\vec{k}_2) \rangle \Pi_{ab}^{\lambda}(\vec{k}_1)\hat{k}_2^{a}\hat{k}_2^{b} \\ \times \sum_{L=0}^2 c_L^{\lambda}(k_1,k_2) P_L(\hat{k}_1 \cdot \hat{k}_2).$$
(5.20)

The previous expression for the parametrization of the tensor-scalar-scalar correlator in the squeezed limit has some interesting features that is worth to mention. As in the case of the scalar bispectrum seen before, the coefficients $c_L^{\lambda}(k_1, k_2)$ acquire scale dependence through the scaling dimension of the vector perturbations in the form $c_L^{\lambda} \sim k^{4+2n}$. Additionally, the coefficients $c_L^{\lambda}(k_1, k_2)$ also depend on the particular polarization, establishing in this way an explicit difference in the correlations $\langle \gamma_+ \zeta \zeta \rangle$ and $\langle \gamma_- \zeta \zeta \rangle$. This implies that the angular dependence and the expansion in Legendre polynomials is different for each polarization. This constitutes another distinctive feature of the model considered here and could be of potential observational interest. We remark that we derived the previous expression imposing only nearly conformal invariance of the scalar, vector and tensor perturbations.

6 Conclusion and final remarks

In this paper we have explored the consequences of imposing conformal invariance in the inflationary scalar vector model described by the interaction Lagrangian (2.2). Following the analysis done in [54] for the model $f(\phi)F^2$ and in [76] for the model $f(\phi)(F^2 + \alpha F\tilde{F})$, here we used CFT methods to constrain the shape of two and three points inflationary correlators involving scalar, vector and tensor perturbations.

For the analysis of the three point functions we rely on the results reported by Bzowski et al. in ref. [11]. This reference offers a complete and detailed list of results for the two and three point functions involving scalar, vector and tensor operators, in any dimension, in momentum space and restricted to parity conserving systems. Here we have extrapolated the results of this reference to include the parity breaking case, supported for the model (2.2), which enjoys super horizon conformal symmetry [75, 76]. One of the main difficulties that we found in applying the results from [11] to our case, was to obtain a complete tensor decomposition for the three point functions in momentum space in such a way that the parity breaking contributions were properly taken into account. In section 3 we obtain the tensors $T_{ijkl}^{(a)}(\vec{k})$ which respects O(3) symmetry and reflect the gauge choice of being divergence free and trace free in the appropriate combination of indices (ijkl). Those objects include parity breaking contributions by including the Levi-Civita tensor η_{ijk} in their structure. All the elements necessary to express the two and three point functions can be written as a combination of the objects $T_{ijkl}^{(a)}(\vec{k}), \Delta_{ij}(\vec{k})$ and $\hat{\eta}_{ij}(\vec{k})$. Interestingly enough, we've found that the tensors $T_{ijkl}^{(a)}(\vec{k})$ has the property of obeying the same differential equations that their parity symmetric counterparts and this property allows us to extend the results obtained in [11] to our case, just by adding, to the parity preserving decomposition tensor structure, the appropriate combination of $T_{ijkl}^{(a)}(\vec{k}), \Delta_{ij}(\vec{k})$ and $\hat{\eta}_{ij}(\vec{k})$.

With the objects mentioned before, we construct the two and three point correlators. Our main results can be found in section 4. In this section we obtain a general expression for the scalar bispectrum $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$ in equation (4.14) and for the mixed tensor-scalar-scalar correlator $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$ in equations (4.27) and (4.36). The squeezed limit of those expressions, after angle averaging over the VEV direction, offers a useful parametrization which reveals interesting features such as scale dependence as a power law in terms of the conformal weight Δ_{μ} of the vector perturbations. Aside from this, we derived general expressions for the angular dependence of the three point functions in this limit. The case of the tensorscalar-scalar correlator $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$ is interesting because it displays a particular dependence on the polarization of the tensor mode. In this case, not only the amplitudes but also the angular dependence expressed by the expansion of Legendre polynomials are different for the two polarizations. We consider that those particular features of the correlator $\langle \gamma \zeta \zeta \rangle$ could be relevant for seeking possible parity breaking patterns in the CMB. The correlators $\langle \gamma \gamma \zeta \rangle$ and $\langle \gamma \gamma \gamma \rangle$ would also reveal important information about the mechanism of sourcing of chiral gravitational waves. Nevertheless, we don't include explicit details of such correlators here since it would involve the construction of tensor structures, similar to the ones listed in appendix A, but with 8 indices. This construction is relevant and interesting but this goes a bit further from our main purpose with the present work which is to show the use of conformal symmetries as a guide to reveal aspects of the structure of the correlators of cosmological perturbations. We consider that this is illustrated with enough detail with the correlators studied in the paper.

Finally, as mentioned previously, we should emphasize that the formalism that we followed here does not allow us to find exact and complete expressions for the three point correlators. Our results are expressed in terms of a set of arbitrary constants that are not determined only by symmetry considerations. Nevertheless, we illustrated here that the use of symmetries is a fundamental guiding principle that allows us to reveal general characteristics and features of the inflationary correlators. One of the most remarkable results that we found here, is that we were able to find the relevant scale dependence in the squeezed limit in terms of the power n of the coupling function $f(\phi)$. Additionally, the angular and the helicity dependence of the correlators were obtained relying only on the symmetries of the system.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by COLCIENCIAS grant 110671250405 RC FP44842-103-2016, COLCIENCIAS-DAAD grant 110278258747 RC-774-2017 and by Universidad Antonio Nariño grant number 2017239. JPBA thanks Universidad del Valle for its warm hospitality during several stages of this project.

A Tensor decomposition consistent with the symmetries and the gauge choice

In this appendix we show in a broad manner the procedure to build the tensors with four indices $B_{ijlm}^{(n)}$ (3.16)–(3.19) which are invariant under O(3) group and that reflect the gauge conditions of the perturbations $\nabla^i \delta E_i = \nabla^i \gamma_{ij} = \nabla^j \gamma_{ij} = 0$ for the corresponding indices. The tensors $B_{ijlm}^{(n)}$ appear in the construction of the correlator

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle = \delta(\vec{k}_{12})\hat{E}^l\hat{E}^m \mathbf{B}_{ijlm}.$$
 (A.1)

On the left hand side of this correlator we have the tensor γ_{ij} and two vector perturbations δE_l and δE_m , which, according with (2.25) enter in the correlator in the form

$$\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)}(\vec{k}_1)\zeta^{(1)}(\vec{k}_2)\rangle \sim \hat{E}^l \hat{E}^m \langle (\delta E_l \gamma_{ij}^{(0)})(\vec{k}_1)(\delta E_m \zeta^{(0)})(\vec{k}_2)\rangle.$$
 (A.2)

Then, we need an object with the following properties: divergence free in all the indices (ijlm), symmetric and trace free in (ij). For the two point correlator, we can think that all the conditions are evaluated for the same momentum $\vec{k_1}$ or $\vec{k_2}$ since momentum conservation implies $\vec{k_1} = -\vec{k_2}$. For the properties mentioned before we can use the tensors Δ_{ij} and $\hat{\eta}_{ij}$ as the starting point of our construction since they are zero divergence for all the indices (ijlm). In general we can write the tensor B_{ijlm} as an expansion of Δ 's and $\hat{\eta}$'s in the form:

$$B_{ijlm} = b_1 \Delta_{ij} \Delta_{lm} + b_2 \Delta_{il} \Delta_{jm} + b_3 \Delta_{im} \Delta_{lj} + b_4 \hat{\eta}_{ij} \Delta_{lm} + b_5 \hat{\eta}_{il} \Delta_{jm} + b_6 \hat{\eta}_{im} \Delta_{lj} + b_7 \Delta_{ij} \hat{\eta}_{lm} + b_8 \Delta_{il} \hat{\eta}_{jm} + b_9 \Delta_{im} \hat{\eta}_{lj} + b_{10} \hat{\eta}_{ij} \hat{\eta}_{lm} + b_{11} \hat{\eta}_{il} \hat{\eta}_{jm} + b_{12} \hat{\eta}_{im} \hat{\eta}_{lj}.$$

Imposing symmetry in (ij) we obtain $b_2 = b_3$, $b_5 = -b_9$, $b_6 = b_8$, $b_{11} = -b_{12}$, $b_4 = 0$ and $b_{10} = 0$. This reduces the number of independent combinations to six. Furthermore, imposing zero trace in (ij) we obtain $b_{11} = -(b_1 + b_2)$ and $b_5 = b_6 + b_7$, which reduces the number of independent tensors to four. Finally, using cyclic properties of the Levi-Civita symbol in three dimensions, we can see that

$$\hat{\eta}_{il}\hat{\eta}_{jm} + \hat{\eta}_{im}\hat{\eta}_{jl} = \Delta_{ij}\Delta_{lm} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{\eta}_{il}\Delta_{jm} + \Delta_{im}\hat{\eta}_{jl} = \Delta_{ij}\hat{\eta}_{ml}.$$
(A.3)

With this, we see that the independent tensors correspond precisely to the ones listed in (3.16)–(3.19). Moreover, as shown in (B.13) of appendix B, we can see that $B_{ijlm}^{(3)} = -B_{ijlm}^{(1)}$ and so the number of tensors reduces to three.

We can use the tensors $B_{ijlm}^{(a)}$, a = 1, 2, 4, to build more complicated objects needed for the two and three point correlators. In particular, the six indices tensors U_{ijlmkn} are constructed out of combinations of $B_{ijlm}^{(a)}$ or $T_{ijlm}^{(a)}$ which are also symmetric in the indices (lm). The complete list of all the possible combinations of tensors with six indices obeying the gauge symmetry conditions is:

$$\begin{split} U_{ijklmn}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmna}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(9)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lman}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijna}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(10)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijna}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(3)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(11)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(4)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(12)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmaa}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(5)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmaa}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(12)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmaa}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(6)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmka}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(13)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(6)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmna}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(14)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) B_{lmna}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(7)}(\vec{k}) &= T_{ijlm}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) \eta_{kna} \hat{k}_{a}, \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(15)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijlm}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) \eta_{kna} \hat{k}_{a}, \\ U_{ijklmn}^{(8)}(\vec{k}) &= B_{ijlm}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) \Delta_{kn}, \qquad U_{ijklmn}^{(16)}(\vec{k}) &= T_{ijlm}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) \Delta_{kn}, \end{split}$$

where we have used the fact that $B_{ijlm}^{(2)} = B_{ijml}^{(4)}$. Demanding symmetry in the indices (kn) and symmetrizing in terms of the tensors $T_{ijlm}^{(1)}$ and $T_{ijlm}^{(2)}$ defined in (3.20) and (3.21), we reduce the previous list to a set of independent objects:

$$P_{ijklmn}^{(1)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k})T_{lmna}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \qquad P_{ijklmn}^{(4)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijka}^{(1)}(\vec{k})T_{lman}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad (A.5)$$

$$P_{ijklmn}^{(2)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k})T_{lmak}^{(2)}(\vec{k}), \qquad P_{ijklmn}^{(5)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijan}^{(2)}(\vec{k})T_{lmka}^{(1)}(\vec{k}), \tag{A.6}$$

$$P_{ijklmn}^{(3)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijlm}^{(1)}(\vec{k})\Delta_{kn}, \qquad P_{ijklmn}^{(6)}(\vec{k}) = T_{ijlm}^{(2)}(\vec{k})\Delta_{kn}.$$
(A.7)

Those are the tensors needed to compute the $\langle \gamma \gamma \rangle$ with the contributions coming from the source vector fields.

B Some useful properties

Here we collect several useful properties of the projectors and the polarization vectors and tensors used in the text. The main purpose of this appendix is to demonstrate that all the tensors $T_{abcd}^{(n)}$ obey the same differential equations, and that we can extend the procedures and the results found in ref. [11] to the context of parity breaking models.

B.1 Projectors

Here we list some useful properties involving the projectors

$$\Delta_{ab} = \delta_{ab} - \hat{k}_a \hat{k}_b \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{\eta}_{ab} = \eta_{abc} \hat{k}_c. \tag{B.1}$$

These projectors obey

$$k_a \Delta_{ab} = 0, \quad \Delta_{ac} \Delta_{cb} = \Delta_{ab}, \quad \Delta_{aa} = 2,$$
 (B.2)

$$k_a \eta_{ab} = 0, \quad \eta_{ac} \eta_{cb} = -\Delta_{ab}, \quad \eta_{aa} = 0.$$
(B.3)

The derivatives of these objects appear in the conformal Ward identities. Some useful properties involving the derivatives of Δ_{ab} are

$$\partial_a f(k) = f'(k)\hat{k}_a, \qquad \qquad \partial_a \hat{k}_b = \frac{1}{k}\Delta_{ab}, \qquad \qquad \partial_a \Delta_{ab} = -\frac{2k_b}{k} \qquad (B.4)$$

$$\partial_a \Delta_{bc} = -\frac{1}{k} (\Delta_{ab} \hat{k}_c + \Delta_{ac} \hat{k}_b), \qquad k_a \partial_a \Delta_{bc} = 0, \qquad k_b \partial_a \Delta_{bc} = -\Delta_{ac}, \quad (B.5)$$

$$\nabla^2 \Delta_{ab} = -\frac{2}{k^2} \left(\Delta_{ab} - 2\hat{k}_a \hat{k}_b \right), \qquad k_m \partial_m \partial_l \Delta_{ab} = -\partial_l \Delta_{ab}. \tag{B.6}$$

And, for the derivatives of $\hat{\eta}_{ij} = \eta_{ija}\hat{k}_a$ we have

$$\partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} = \eta_{abc} \frac{\Delta_{cl}}{k} = \frac{1}{k} \left(\eta_{abl} - \hat{k}_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} \right). \tag{B.7}$$

It is easy to see that the following identity holds

$$\eta_{ijl} = \hat{k}_i \hat{\eta}_{jl} - \hat{k}_j \hat{\eta}_{il} + \hat{k}_l \hat{\eta}_{ij}, \tag{B.8}$$

and if we use this identity in (B.7) we find

$$\partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} = -\frac{1}{k} \left[\hat{k}_a \hat{\eta}_{lb} + \hat{k}_b \hat{\eta}_{al} \right], \quad k_l \partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} = 0, \quad k_b \partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} = -\hat{\eta}_{al}, \quad \partial_l \hat{\eta}_{lb} = 0, \tag{B.9}$$

which keeps the same structure of the first derivative of Δ_{ij} .

For the second derivative of $\hat{\eta}_{ij}$ we have

$$\nabla^2 \hat{\eta}_{ab} = -2 \frac{\eta_{ab}}{k^2}, \quad k_m \partial_m \partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab} = -\partial_l \hat{\eta}_{ab}. \tag{B.10}$$

In section 3 we defined (3.20) and (3.21) as

$$T_{ijab}^{(1)} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\Delta_{ia} \Delta_{jb} + \Delta_{ib} \Delta_{ja} - \Delta_{ij} \Delta_{ab} \right], \tag{B.11}$$

$$T_{ijab}^{(2)} = \frac{i}{4} \left[\Delta_{ia} \hat{\eta}_{jb} + \Delta_{ib} \hat{\eta}_{ja} + \Delta_{ja} \hat{\eta}_{ib} + \Delta_{jb} \hat{\eta}_{ia} \right].$$
(B.12)

Here we didn't include the tensors associated with $B^{(3)}_{ijab}$ since using

$$\hat{\eta}_{ij}\hat{\eta}_{ab} + \hat{\eta}_{ia}\hat{\eta}_{jb} = \Delta_{ia}\Delta_{jb} + \Delta_{ij}\Delta_{ab} - 2\Delta_{ib}\Delta_{ja}, \tag{B.13}$$

we can show that $B_{ijab}^{(3)} = -B_{ijab}^{(1)}$.

Some useful properties of the tensors $T_{ijab}^{(n)}$ are:

$$T_{ljlb}^{(1)} = \Delta_{jb}, \quad T_{ljlb}^{(2)} = i\hat{\eta}_{jb}.$$
 (B.14)

The following identities are useful to compute the equations coming from the SCT Ward identities

$$T_{ajib}^{(1)} = \Delta_{ai} \Delta_{jb} - T_{ijab}^{(1)}, \tag{B.15}$$

$$T_{iajb}^{(1)} = \Delta_{aj} \Delta_{ib} - T_{ijab}^{(1)}, \tag{B.16}$$

$$T_{ajib}^{(2)} = \frac{i}{2} \left(\Delta_{ia} \hat{\eta}_{jb} + \Delta_{ja} \hat{\eta}_{ib} + \Delta_{ab} \hat{\eta}_{ji} \right) - T_{ijab}^{(2)}, \tag{B.17}$$

$$T_{iajb}^{(2)} = \frac{i}{2} \left(\Delta_{ia} \hat{\eta}_{jb} + \Delta_{ja} \hat{\eta}_{ib} + \Delta_{ab} \hat{\eta}_{ij} \right) - T_{ijab}^{(2)},$$
(B.18)

To compute the relations (B.17) and (B.18) we have used the following identities

$$\Delta_{ij}\hat{\eta}_{ab} + \Delta_{bi}\hat{\eta}_{ja} + \Delta_{ab}\hat{\eta}_{ij} + \Delta_{ja}\hat{\eta}_{bi} = 0.$$
(B.19)

The first derivative for the tensors T can be written as

$$\partial_l T_{ijab}^{(n)} = -\frac{1}{k} \left[\hat{k}_i T_{ljab}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_j T_{ilab}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_a T_{ijlb}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_b T_{ijal}^{(n)} \right].$$
(B.20)

Then we obtain the following properties of the first derivative for each tensor

$$\partial_l T_{ljab}^{(n)} = -\frac{1}{k} \left[\hat{k}_a T_{ljlb}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_b T_{ljal}^{(n)} \right], \quad \partial_l T_{ijlb}^{(n)} = -\frac{1}{k} \left[\hat{k}_i T_{ljlb}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_j T_{illb}^{(n)} \right], \tag{B.21}$$

$$\partial_l T_{ljab}^{(1)} = \partial_j \Delta_{ab}, \qquad \qquad \partial_l T_{ijlb}^{(1)} = \partial_b \Delta_{ij}, \qquad \qquad k_l \partial_l T_{ijab}^{(1)} = 0, \quad (B.22)$$

$$\partial_l T_{ljab}^{(2)} = -\frac{i}{k} \left[\hat{k}_a \hat{\eta}_{jb} - \hat{k}_b \hat{\eta}_{aj} \right], \qquad \partial_l T_{ijlb}^{(2)} = -\frac{i}{k} \left[\hat{k}_i \hat{\eta}_{jb} - \hat{k}_j \hat{\eta}_{ib} \right], \qquad k_l \partial_l T_{ijab}^{(2)} = 0.$$
(B.23)

The second derivative of $T_{ijab}^{(1)}$ and $T_{ijab}^{(2)}$ can be written as

$$\partial_{m}\partial_{l}T_{ijab}^{(n)} = -\frac{k_{m}}{k}\partial_{l}T_{ijab}^{(n)} -\frac{1}{k}\left[\frac{\Delta_{im}}{k}T_{ljab}^{(n)} + \frac{\Delta_{jm}}{k}T_{ilab}^{(n)} + \frac{\Delta_{am}}{k}T_{ijlb}^{(n)} + \frac{\Delta_{bm}}{k}T_{ijal}^{(n)} +\hat{k}_{i}\partial_{m}T_{ljab}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_{j}\partial_{m}T_{ilab}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_{a}\partial_{m}T_{ijlb}^{(n)} + \hat{k}_{b}\partial_{m}T_{ijal}^{(n)}\right].$$
(B.24)

For our purposes we compute the contraction of the second derivatives

$$\nabla^2 T^{(1)}_{ijab} = -\frac{4}{k^2} \left[T^{(1)}_{ijab} - \hat{k}_i \hat{k}_a \Delta_{bj} - \hat{k}_i \hat{k}_b \Delta_{aj} - \hat{k}_j \hat{k}_a \Delta_{ib} - \hat{k}_j \hat{k}_b \Delta_{ia} \right], \quad k_m \partial_m \partial_l T^{(1)}_{ijab} = -\partial_l T^{(1)}_{ijab}$$
(B.25)

$$\nabla^2 T^{(2)}_{ijab} = -\frac{4}{k^2} \left[T^{(1)}_{ijab} - 2(\hat{k}_i \hat{k}_a \hat{\eta}_{jb} + \hat{k}_i \hat{k}_b \hat{\eta}_{ja} + \hat{k}_j \hat{k}_a \hat{\eta}_{ib} + \hat{k}_j \hat{k}_b \hat{\eta}_{ia}) \right], \quad k_m \partial_m \partial_l T^{(2)}_{ijab} = -\partial_l T^{(2)}_{ijab}.$$
(B.26)

B.2 Polarization vectors

Here we write explicit expressions regarding the polarization vectors which are useful when contracting the various tensors involved here. First, in general we can write a vector \vec{k} in spherical coordinates as

$$\vec{k} = k(\sin\theta\cos\phi, \sin\theta\sin\phi, \cos\theta). \tag{B.27}$$

The polarization vectors transverse to \vec{k} are obtained by solving the conditions

$$\vec{\epsilon}_{\lambda}(\vec{k}) \cdot \vec{k} = 0, \qquad \hat{k} \times \vec{\epsilon}_{\lambda}(\vec{k}) = -i\lambda\vec{\epsilon}_{\lambda}(\vec{k}).$$
 (B.28)

The polarization vectors satisfying (B.28) obey the following properties:

$$\epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}(\hat{q})\epsilon_i^{(\lambda')}(\hat{p}) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\vec{p} \cdot \vec{q}}{pq} - \lambda \lambda' \right), \quad \epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}(\vec{k}) \cdot k_i = 0, \qquad \qquad \hat{\eta}_{il}\epsilon_l^{(\lambda)} = i\lambda\epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}, \quad (B.29)$$

$$\epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}\epsilon_i^{(\lambda')} = \delta_{\lambda,-\lambda'}, \qquad \epsilon_i^{*(\lambda)}(\hat{k}) = \epsilon_i^{(-\lambda)}(\hat{k}) = \epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}(-\hat{k}), \quad \epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}(\hat{k})\Delta_{ij} = \epsilon_j^{(\lambda)}(\hat{k}), \quad (B.30)$$

$$\epsilon_i^{*(\lambda)}(k)\epsilon_j^{(\lambda)}(k) = \frac{1}{2}\left(\Delta_{ij} + i\lambda\hat{\eta}_{ij}\right), \qquad \partial_l\epsilon_i^{(\lambda)} = -\frac{k_i}{k}\epsilon_l^{(\lambda)}.$$
(B.31)

B.3 Polarization tensors

Polarization tensors are defined in terms of the polarization vectors as follows

$$\epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) = \sqrt{2}\epsilon_i^{(\lambda)}(\vec{k})\epsilon_j^{(\lambda)}(\vec{k}), \tag{B.32}$$

where $\lambda = \pm 1$. This tensor obeys the following properties:

$$\epsilon_{ii}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) = \hat{k}_i \epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) = 0, \qquad \epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k})\hat{\eta}_{ij} = 0$$
(B.33)

$$\epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)*}(\vec{k}) = \epsilon_{ij}^{(-2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) = \epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(-\vec{k}), \tag{B.34}$$

$$\epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k})\epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda')}(\vec{k}) = 2\delta_{\lambda,-\lambda'}, \qquad \epsilon_{ia}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k})\hat{\eta}_{ja} = -i\lambda\epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}, \qquad (B.35)$$

$$\partial_l \epsilon_{ij}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) = -\frac{1}{k} \left[\hat{k}_i \epsilon_{lj}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) + \hat{k}_j \epsilon_{il}^{(2\lambda)}(\vec{k}) \right] \,. \tag{B.36}$$

Using the previous results for the polarization tensor, we can also write a list of properties of the helicity projector tensor

$$\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij} = \frac{\epsilon_{-\lambda}^{i}(\vec{k})\epsilon_{-\lambda}^{j}(\vec{k})}{\sqrt{2}} \tag{B.37}$$

that we use through the text:

$$\Pi^{ij}_{\lambda}\Delta_{il} = \Pi^{lj}_{\lambda}, \qquad \qquad \Pi^{ij}_{\lambda}\Delta_{ij} = \Pi^{ii}_{\lambda} = 0, \qquad \Pi^{ij}_{\lambda}\Pi^{ij}_{-\lambda'} = \frac{1}{2}\delta_{\lambda,\lambda'} \quad (B.38)$$

$$\Pi_{\lambda}^{ia}\hat{\eta}_{ja} = i\lambda\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}, \qquad \qquad \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}\hat{\eta}_{ij} = 0, \qquad (B.39)$$

$$\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}B_{ijlm}^{(1)} = 2\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad \qquad \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}B_{ijlm}^{(2)} = -2i\lambda\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad (B.40)$$

$$\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}B_{ijlm}^{(3)} = -2\lambda^2\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}B_{ijlm}^{(4)} = -2i\lambda\Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad (B.41)$$

$$\Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}T_{ijlm}^{(1)} = \Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad \qquad \Pi_{\lambda}^{ij}T_{ijlm}^{(2)} = \lambda \Pi_{\lambda}^{lm}, \qquad (B.42)$$

$$2\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}\Pi^{la}_{\lambda}\Pi^{am}_{-\lambda'} = \delta_{\lambda,\lambda'}\hat{E}^{l}\hat{E}^{m}\Delta_{lm}.$$
(B.43)

C Conformal Ward identities and triple K integrals

In general the conformal Ward identities can be written as

$$\left[-3(N-1) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} \left(\Delta_a - \vec{k}_a \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \vec{k}_a}\right)\right] \langle \sigma(\vec{k}_1) \cdots \sigma(\vec{k}_s) v_i(\vec{k}_{s+1}) \cdots v_j(\vec{k}_N) \rangle' = 0, \quad (C.1)$$

for the Dilatation ward identity. And for the Conformal Ward identity we have

$$\begin{bmatrix} \sum_{a=1}^{N} 2(\Delta_a - 3)\partial_{k_a^i} + D_a^i \end{bmatrix} \langle \sigma(\vec{k}_1) \cdots \sigma(\vec{k}_s) v_{i_1}(\vec{k}_{s+1}) \cdots v_{i_N}(\vec{k}_N) \rangle' \\ - 2 \sum_{p=s+1}^{N} \Sigma^{ij_p}{}_{i_p} \langle \sigma(\vec{k}_1) \cdots \sigma(\vec{k}_s) v_{i_1}(\vec{k}_{s+1}) \cdots v_{j_p}(\vec{k}_p) \cdots v_{i_N}(\vec{k}_N) \rangle' = 0,$$

where

$$D_a^i = k_a^i \partial_{k_a}^2 - 2(\vec{k}_a \cdot \vec{\partial}_{k_a}) \partial_{k_a^i} \quad \text{and} \quad \Sigma^{ij_p}{}_{i_p} = \delta^{ij_p} \partial_{k_p^{i_p}} - \delta^i_{i_p} \partial_{k_p^{j_p}}, \tag{C.2}$$

for more details on the conformal ward identities you can check [3, 76]. In order to illustrate how the method used in [11] works, we compute the equations for a 3 point correlation function consisting in rank-2 tensor and two scalars. We will assume the tensor to be traceless, divergenceless and symmetric since the tensor perturbations also satisfy these conditions. To start we propose a form for the correlation function to be

$$\langle t_{ij}(k_1)O_1(k_2)O_2(k_3)\rangle' = T_{ijab}(k_1)k_2^ak_2^bA(k_1,k_2,k_3).$$
 (C.3)

And here we will keep the tensor T_{ijab} generic since the two objects $T_{ijab}^{(n)}$, satisfy the same equations for they derivatives as shown in (B.20) and they all have the same properties of trace free and symmetry in the first pair and the second pair of indices and divergence zero for all the indices. With this, the SCT Ward identity can be written like

$$\sum_{a=1}^{N} \left[2(\Delta_{a} - 3)\partial_{k_{a}^{l}} + k_{a}^{l}\partial_{k_{a}^{m}}\partial_{k_{a}^{m}} - 2k_{a}^{m}\partial_{k_{a}^{m}}\partial_{k_{a}^{l}} \right] T_{ijab}(k_{1})k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b}A(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3}) - 2k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b} \left[\partial_{k_{1}^{i}}(T_{ljab}(k_{1})A(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3})) - \delta_{li}\partial_{k_{1}^{m}}(T_{mjab}(k_{1})A(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3})) \right] - 2k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b} \left[\partial_{k_{1}^{j}}(T_{ilab}(k_{1})A(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3})) - \delta_{lj}\partial_{k_{1}^{m}}(T_{imab}(k_{1})A(k_{1}, k_{2}, k_{3})) \right] = 0.$$
(C.4)

After an extensive calculation and using the properties described in B we find the following result

$$T_{ijab}k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b}k_{1}^{l}\mathcal{K}_{13}A + T_{ijab}k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b}k_{2}^{l}\mathcal{K}_{23}A + 4T_{ijlb}k_{2}^{b}\mathcal{L}A - 2k_{2}^{a}k_{2}^{b}\left[\hat{k}_{1}^{i}T_{ljab} + \hat{k}_{1}^{j}T_{ilab}\right]\frac{A}{k_{1}}(\Delta_{1}-3) = 0,$$
(C.5)

where \mathcal{K}_{ij} are the primary ward identities used in [11] defined, for our particular case, as

$$\mathcal{K}_{ij} = 2(\Delta_i - 2)\frac{1}{k_i}\partial_i - \partial_i^2 - 2(\Delta_j - 2)\frac{1}{k_j}\partial_j + \partial_j^2.$$
(C.6)

By the other hand, \mathcal{L} is one of the secondary SCT Ward identity written like

$$\mathcal{L} = (\Delta_2 - 4) - k_2 \partial_2 - (\vec{k}_2 \cdot \vec{k}_1) \frac{1}{k_1^2} (\Delta_1 - k_1 \partial_1).$$
(C.7)

In order to satisfy (C.5) the following equations must hold

$$\mathcal{K}_{13}A = 0, \quad \mathcal{K}_{23}A = 0,$$
 (C.8)

$$\mathcal{L}A = 0, \qquad \Delta_1 = 3. \tag{C.9}$$

Notice that for this case the primary equations (which are the equations of interest in this work) are homogeneous, but in more complicated cases they could not be. For instance,

doing a similar procedure for $\langle \gamma_{ij}^{(1)} \zeta^{(1)} \zeta^{(0)} \rangle$ we arrive at the following set of primary SCT Ward identities

$$\mathcal{K}_{12}A_1 = 0, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{13}A_1 = 0, \qquad (C.10)$$

$$\mathcal{K}_{12}A_2 = 0, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{13}A_2 = 0, \qquad (C.11)$$

$$\mathcal{K}_{12}A_3 = 4A_1, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{13}A_3 = 0, \tag{C.12}$$

$$\mathcal{K}_{12}A_4 = 0, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{13}A_4 = 0, \qquad (C.13)$$

$$\mathcal{K}_{12}A_5 = 2A_4, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{13}A_5 = 0,$$
 (C.14)

which are solved by the triple-K integrals described in section 4. For more details about the primary and secondary conformal Ward identities, the reader is referred to [11].

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- I. Antoniadis, P.O. Mazur and E. Mottola, Conformal invariance and cosmic background radiation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79 (1997) 14 [astro-ph/9611208] [INSPIRE].
- [2] A. Strominger, The dS/CFT correspondence, JHEP 10 (2001) 034 [hep-th/0106113] [INSPIRE].
- [3] J.M. Maldacena and G.L. Pimentel, On graviton non-Gaussianities during inflation, JHEP 09 (2011) 045 [arXiv:1104.2846] [INSPIRE].
- [4] I. Antoniadis, P.O. Mazur and E. Mottola, Conformal Invariance, Dark Energy and CMB Non-Gaussianity, JCAP 09 (2012) 024 [arXiv:1103.4164] [INSPIRE].
- [5] P. Creminelli, Conformal invariance of scalar perturbations in inflation, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 041302 [arXiv:1108.0874] [INSPIRE].
- [6] P. Creminelli, J. Noreña and M. Simonović, Conformal consistency relations for single-field inflation, JCAP 07 (2012) 052 [arXiv:1203.4595] [INSPIRE].
- [7] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, Operator Product Expansion of Inflationary Correlators and Conformal Symmetry of de Sitter, Nucl. Phys. B 864 (2012) 492 [arXiv:1205.1523]
 [INSPIRE].
- [8] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, The Four-point Correlator in Multifield Inflation, the Operator Product Expansion and the Symmetries of de Sitter, Nucl. Phys. B 868 (2013) 577
 [arXiv:1210.1918] [INSPIRE].
- [9] I. Mata, S. Raju and S. Trivedi, CMB from CFT, JHEP 07 (2013) 015 [arXiv:1211.5482]
 [INSPIRE].
- [10] C. Corianò, L. Delle Rose, E. Mottola and M. Serino, Solving the Conformal Constraints for Scalar Operators in Momentum Space and the Evaluation of Feynman's Master Integrals, JHEP 07 (2013) 011 [arXiv:1304.6944] [INSPIRE].
- [11] A. Bzowski, P. McFadden and K. Skenderis, Implications of conformal invariance in momentum space, JHEP 03 (2014) 111 [arXiv:1304.7760] [INSPIRE].

- [12] L. Bonora, S. Giaccari and B. Lima de Souza, Trace anomalies in chiral theories revisited, JHEP 07 (2014) 117 [arXiv:1403.2606] [INSPIRE].
- [13] L. Bonora, A.D. Pereira and B. Lima de Souza, Regularization of energy-momentum tensor correlators and parity-odd terms, JHEP 06 (2015) 024 [arXiv:1503.03326] [INSPIRE].
- [14] H. Isono, T. Noumi, G. Shiu, S.S.C. Wong and S. Zhou, *Holographic non-Gaussianities in general single-field inflation*, JHEP 12 (2016) 028 [arXiv:1610.01258] [INSPIRE].
- [15] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, Inflation and Conformal Invariance: The Perspective from Radial Quantization, Fortsch. Phys. 65 (2017) 1700023 [arXiv:1701.05462] [INSPIRE].
- [16] A. Bzowski, P. McFadden and K. Skenderis, Renormalised CFT 3-point functions of scalars, currents and stress tensors, JHEP 11 (2018) 159 [arXiv:1805.12100] [INSPIRE].
- [17] O.H. Marcori and T.S. Pereira, Two-point Correlation Functions in Inhomogeneous and Anisotropic Cosmologies, JCAP 02 (2017) 032 [arXiv:1612.01994] [INSPIRE].
- [18] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. X. Constraints on inflation, arXiv:1807.06211 [INSPIRE].
- [19] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2015 results. XVI. Isotropy and statistics of the CMB, Astron. Astrophys. 594 (2016) A16 [arXiv:1506.07135] [INSPIRE].
- [20] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2015 results. XVII. Constraints on primordial non-Gaussianity, Astron. Astrophys. 594 (2016) A17 [arXiv:1502.01592] [INSPIRE].
- [21] L. Perivolaropoulos, Large Scale Cosmological Anomalies and Inhomogeneous Dark Energy, Galaxies 2 (2014) 22 [arXiv:1401.5044] [INSPIRE].
- [22] N. Arkani-Hamed and J. Maldacena, Cosmological Collider Physics, arXiv:1503.08043 [INSPIRE].
- [23] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, On the Inflationary Perturbations of Massive Higher-Spin Fields, JCAP 07 (2017) 046 [arXiv:1705.05834] [INSPIRE].
- [24] N. Bartolo, A. Kehagias, M. Liguori, A. Riotto, M. Shiraishi and V. Tansella, Detecting higher spin fields through statistical anisotropy in the CMB and galaxy power spectra, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 023503 [arXiv:1709.05695] [INSPIRE].
- [25] G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, Imprints of Spinning Particles on Primordial Cosmological Perturbations, JCAP 02 (2018) 023 [arXiv:1712.06626] [INSPIRE].
- [26] D. Baumann, G. Goon, H. Lee and G.L. Pimentel, Partially Massless Fields During Inflation, JHEP 04 (2018) 140 [arXiv:1712.06624] [INSPIRE].
- [27] G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias, A. Riotto and M. Shiraishi, Detecting higher spin fields through statistical anisotropy in the CMB bispectrum, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 043533
 [arXiv:1803.03814] [INSPIRE].
- [28] L. Bordin, P. Creminelli, A. Khmelnitsky and L. Senatore, Light Particles with Spin in Inflation, JCAP 10 (2018) 013 [arXiv:1806.10587] [INSPIRE].
- [29] D. Anninos, V. De Luca, G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, Cosmological Shapes of Higher-Spin Gravity, JCAP 04 (2019) 045 [arXiv:1902.01251] [INSPIRE].
- [30] T.S. Koivisto, D.F. Mota and C. Pitrou, Inflation from N-Forms and its stability, JHEP 09 (2009) 092 [arXiv:0903.4158] [INSPIRE].

- [31] T.S. Koivisto and N.J. Nunes, Inflation and dark energy from three-forms, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 103509 [arXiv:0908.0920] [INSPIRE].
- [32] D.J. Mulryne, J. Noller and N.J. Nunes, Three-form inflation and non-Gaussianity, JCAP 12 (2012) 016 [arXiv:1209.2156] [INSPIRE].
- [33] J. Ohashi, J. Soda and S. Tsujikawa, Observational signatures of anisotropic inflationary models, JCAP 12 (2013) 009 [arXiv:1308.4488] [INSPIRE].
- [34] J. Ohashi, J. Soda and S. Tsujikawa, Anisotropic Non-Gaussianity from a Two-Form Field, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 083520 [arXiv:1303.7340] [INSPIRE].
- [35] K. Sravan Kumar, D.J. Mulryne, N.J. Nunes, J. Marto and P. Vargas Moniz, Non-Gaussianity in multiple three-form field inflation, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 103504 [arXiv:1606.07114] [INSPIRE].
- [36] I. Obata and T. Fujita, Footprint of Two-Form Field: Statistical Anisotropy in Primordial Gravitational Waves, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 023513 [arXiv:1808.00548] [INSPIRE].
- [37] J.P. Beltrán Almeida, A. Guarnizo and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, Arbitrarily coupled p-forms in cosmological backgrounds, arXiv:1810.05301 [INSPIRE].
- [38] J.P. Beltrán Almeida, A. Guarnizo, R. Kase, S. Tsujikawa and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, Anisotropic inflation with coupled p-forms, JCAP 03 (2019) 025 [arXiv:1901.06097] [INSPIRE].
- [39] E. Dimastrogiovanni, N. Bartolo, S. Matarrese and A. Riotto, Non-Gaussianity and Statistical Anisotropy from Vector Field Populated Inflationary Models, Adv. Astron. 2010 (2010) 752670 [arXiv:1001.4049] [INSPIRE].
- [40] J. Soda, Statistical Anisotropy from Anisotropic Inflation, Class. Quant. Grav. 29 (2012) 083001 [arXiv:1201.6434] [INSPIRE].
- [41] A. Maleknejad, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari and J. Soda, Gauge Fields and Inflation, Phys. Rept. 528 (2013) 161 [arXiv:1212.2921] [INSPIRE].
- [42] B. Ratra, Cosmological 'seed' magnetic field from inflation, Astrophys. J. **391** (1992) L1 [INSPIRE].
- [43] S. Yokoyama and J. Soda, Primordial statistical anisotropy generated at the end of inflation, JCAP 08 (2008) 005 [arXiv:0805.4265] [INSPIRE].
- [44] M.-a. Watanabe, S. Kanno and J. Soda, Inflationary Universe with Anisotropic Hair, Phys. Rev. Lett. 102 (2009) 191302 [arXiv:0902.2833] [INSPIRE].
- [45] K. Dimopoulos, M. Karciauskas and J.M. Wagstaff, Vector Curvaton without Instabilities, Phys. Lett. B 683 (2010) 298 [arXiv:0909.0475] [INSPIRE].
- [46] K. Dimopoulos, M. Karciauskas and J.M. Wagstaff, Vector Curvaton with varying Kinetic Function, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 023522 [arXiv:0907.1838] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M.M. Anber and L. Sorbo, Naturally inflating on steep potentials through electromagnetic dissipation, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 043534 [arXiv:0908.4089] [INSPIRE].
- [48] M.-a. Watanabe, S. Kanno and J. Soda, Imprints of Anisotropic Inflation on the Cosmic Microwave Background, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 412 (2011) L83 [arXiv:1011.3604] [INSPIRE].
- [49] L. Sorbo, Parity violation in the Cosmic Microwave Background from a pseudoscalar inflaton, JCAP 06 (2011) 003 [arXiv:1101.1525] [INSPIRE].

- [50] K. Dimopoulos and M. Karciauskas, Parity Violating Statistical Anisotropy, JHEP 06 (2012) 040 [arXiv:1203.0230] [INSPIRE].
- [51] M.M. Anber and L. Sorbo, Non-Gaussianities and chiral gravitational waves in natural steep inflation, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 123537 [arXiv:1203.5849] [INSPIRE].
- [52] N. Bartolo, S. Matarrese, M. Peloso and A. Ricciardone, Anisotropic power spectrum and bispectrum in the $f(\phi)F^2$ mechanism, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 023504 [arXiv:1210.3257] [INSPIRE].
- [53] N. Barnaby, J. Moxon, R. Namba, M. Peloso, G. Shiu and P. Zhou, Gravity waves and non-Gaussian features from particle production in a sector gravitationally coupled to the inflaton, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 103508 [arXiv:1206.6117] [INSPIRE].
- [54] M. Biagetti, A. Kehagias, E. Morgante, H. Perrier and A. Riotto, Symmetries of Vector Perturbations during the de Sitter Epoch, JCAP 07 (2013) 030 [arXiv:1304.7785] [INSPIRE].
- [55] R. Durrer and A. Neronov, Cosmological Magnetic Fields: Their Generation, Evolution and Observation, Astron. Astrophys. Rev. 21 (2013) 62 [arXiv:1303.7121] [INSPIRE].
- [56] J.L. Cook and L. Sorbo, An inflationary model with small scalar and large tensor nonGaussianities, JCAP 11 (2013) 047 [arXiv:1307.7077] [INSPIRE].
- [57] M. Shiraishi, E. Komatsu, M. Peloso and N. Barnaby, Signatures of anisotropic sources in the squeezed-limit bispectrum of the cosmic microwave background, JCAP 05 (2013) 002 [arXiv:1302.3056] [INSPIRE].
- [58] M. Shiraishi, A. Ricciardone and S. Saga, Parity violation in the CMB bispectrum by a rolling pseudoscalar, JCAP 11 (2013) 051 [arXiv:1308.6769] [INSPIRE].
- [59] A.A. Abolhasani, R. Emami, J.T. Firouzjaee and H. Firouzjahi, δN formalism in anisotropic inflation and large anisotropic bispectrum and trispectrum, JCAP 08 (2013) 016 [arXiv:1302.6986] [INSPIRE].
- [60] D.H. Lyth and M. Karciauskas, The statistically anisotropic curvature perturbation generated by $f(\phi)^2 F^2$, JCAP **05** (2013) 011 [arXiv:1302.7304] [INSPIRE].
- [61] Y. Rodriguez, J.P. Beltrán Almeida and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, The different varieties of the Suyama-Yamaguchi consistency relation and its violation as a signal of statistical inhomogeneity, JCAP 04 (2013) 039 [arXiv:1301.5843] [INSPIRE].
- [62] D.H. Lyth, The CMB modulation from inflation, JCAP 08 (2013) 007 [arXiv:1304.1270] [INSPIRE].
- [63] M. Shiraishi, E. Komatsu and M. Peloso, Signatures of anisotropic sources in the trispectrum of the cosmic microwave background, JCAP 04 (2014) 027 [arXiv:1312.5221] [INSPIRE].
- [64] X. Chen, R. Emami, H. Firouzjahi and Y. Wang, The TT, TB, EB and BB correlations in anisotropic inflation, JCAP 08 (2014) 027 [arXiv:1404.4083] [INSPIRE].
- [65] J.P. Beltrán Almeida, Y. Rodriguez and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, Scale and shape dependent non-Gaussianity in the presence of inflationary vector fields, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 103511 [arXiv:1405.7374] [INSPIRE].
- [66] N. Bartolo, S. Matarrese, M. Peloso and M. Shiraishi, *Parity-violating and anisotropic correlations in pseudoscalar inflation*, *JCAP* **01** (2015) 027 [arXiv:1411.2521] [INSPIRE].
- [67] P. Fleury, J.P. Beltrán Almeida, C. Pitrou and J.-P. Uzan, On the stability and causality of scalar-vector theories, JCAP 11 (2014) 043 [arXiv:1406.6254] [INSPIRE].

- [68] C. Caprini and L. Sorbo, Adding helicity to inflationary magnetogenesis, JCAP 10 (2014) 056 [arXiv:1407.2809] [INSPIRE].
- [69] N. Bartolo, S. Matarrese, M. Peloso and M. Shiraishi, Parity-violating CMB correlators with non-decaying statistical anisotropy, JCAP 07 (2015) 039 [arXiv:1505.02193] [INSPIRE].
- [70] R. Namba, M. Peloso, M. Shiraishi, L. Sorbo and C. Unal, Scale-dependent gravitational waves from a rolling axion, JCAP 01 (2016) 041 [arXiv:1509.07521] [INSPIRE].
- [71] M. Shiraishi, C. Hikage, R. Namba, T. Namikawa and M. Hazumi, Testing statistics of the CMB B -mode polarization toward unambiguously establishing quantum fluctuation of the vacuum, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 043506 [arXiv:1606.06082] [INSPIRE].
- [72] T. Fujita and I. Obata, Does anisotropic inflation produce a small statistical anisotropy?, JCAP 01 (2018) 049 [arXiv:1711.11539] [INSPIRE].
- [73] C. Caprini, M.C. Guzzetti and L. Sorbo, Inflationary magnetogenesis with added helicity: constraints from non-Gaussianities, Class. Quant. Grav. 35 (2018) 124003
 [arXiv:1707.09750] [INSPIRE].
- [74] J.P. Beltrán Almeida and N. Bernal, Nonminimally coupled pseudoscalar inflaton, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 083519 [arXiv:1803.09743] [INSPIRE].
- [75] J. Motoa-Manzano, J.P. Beltrán Almeida and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, de Sitter symmetries and inflationary scalar-vector models, Univ. Sci. 21 (2016) 219.
- [76] J.P. Beltrán Almeida, J. Motoa-Manzano and C.A. Valenzuela-Toledo, de Sitter symmetries and inflationary correlators in parity violating scalar-vector models, JCAP 11 (2017) 015 [arXiv:1706.05099] [INSPIRE].
- [77] R.M. Wald, Asymptotic behavior of homogeneous cosmological models in the presence of a positive cosmological constant, Phys. Rev. D 28 (1983) 2118 [INSPIRE].
- [78] A. Riotto, Inflation and the theory of cosmological perturbations, ICTP Lect. Notes Ser. 14 (2003) 317 [hep-ph/0210162] [INSPIRE].
- [79] F. Leblond, D. Marolf and R.C. Myers, Tall tales from de Sitter space. 2. Field theory dualities, JHEP 01 (2003) 003 [hep-th/0211025] [INSPIRE].
- [80] P.H. Ginsparg, Applied conformal field theory, in Les Houches Summer School in Theoretical Physics: Fields, Strings, Critical Phenomena, Les Houches, France, 28 June–5 August 1988, pp. 1–168 (1988) [hep-th/9108028] [INSPIRE].
- [81] J.M. Maldacena, Non-Gaussian features of primordial fluctuations in single field inflationary models, JHEP 05 (2003) 013 [astro-ph/0210603] [INSPIRE].
- [82] P. Creminelli and M. Zaldarriaga, Single field consistency relation for the 3-point function, JCAP 10 (2004) 006 [astro-ph/0407059] [INSPIRE].
- [83] C. Cheung, A.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan and L. Senatore, On the consistency relation of the 3-point function in single field inflation, JCAP 02 (2008) 021 [arXiv:0709.0295] [INSPIRE].
- [84] M. Li and Y. Wang, Consistency Relations for Non-Gaussianity, JCAP 09 (2008) 018 [arXiv:0807.3058] [INSPIRE].
- [85] V. Assassi, D. Baumann and D. Green, On Soft Limits of Inflationary Correlation Functions, JCAP 11 (2012) 047 [arXiv:1204.4207] [INSPIRE].